Procedural Equity and Greening Schoolyards:

A Mixed Method Study of Proposition 84 Funded Projects in Los Angeles County

Isabelle Russell

Occidental College

Urban and Environmental Policy Senior Comprehensive Research Project

Professor Shamasunder

April 9th, 2023

### **Abstract**

Russell 1

combat environmental injustices at a local and regional scale; however, the unique geopolitical landscape of Los Angeles County presents several challenges that complicate implementing and operating such projects. Through a case study analysis of Proposition 84 awarded green schoolyard projects in Los Angeles County, this study investigates issues of procedural equity during the grant application and implementation processes of a project. Using a three-part methodology, this study conducts a funding analysis of Proposition 84 funds and gathered stakeholders' experiences with an online survey and semi-structured interviews. In gathering testimonies from project participants, this study identifies that procedural barriers encountered by these green schoolyard projects predominantly took place after project funding was awarded and were created by Los Angeles Unified School District (LAUSD). Furthermore, this study determines that buy-in and support from school district staff along with the involvement of nonprofit partners represent important factors in determining a green schoolyard project's success. Ultimately, this study identifies the need for policy changes at both the school district and state level including a need for increased oversight of school districts facilities departments, amendments to current school district administrative policies, and an expansion of ongoing technical assistance programs to further alleviate grantees from future procedural burdens.

# **Acknowledgements**

First and foremost, I would like to thank everyone that participated in this study's online survey and semi-structured interviews. Your passion for greening schoolyards and unresolved frustration about specific Proposition 84 green schoolyard projects is what has kept me inspired and driven to continue asking questions, researching in search for more answers, and writing. I would also like to thank all the professors and mentors who provided guidance and support during this research project and throughout my education at Oxy. Professor Bhavna Shamasunder for her guidance throughout the writing process; Profesora Viviana MacManus, my Spanish advisor, for challenging me as a writer and for her continued support over the last three years; Professor Sharon Cech who first fostered my passion for urban agriculture and food justice; and Amanda Zeidner and everyone at the Council for Watershed Health for helping to unlock my new interest in community-driven green infrastructure. Lastly, I would like to thank my family, friends, and classmates for cheering me on throughout the writing process for both my UEP and Spanish Comps projects.

# **Table of Contents**

## **Introduction**

# **Overview of Proposition 84**

Figure 1: Proposition 84 Funding

## **Literature Review**

## Access to Green Space: An Environmental Justice Issue

Figure 2: Map of Environmental Benefits vs. Burdens in Los Angeles County

Figure 3: Areas of Los Angeles County Within <sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> Mile of A Park

## **Public Schools as Public Infrastructure**

The Benefits of Green Schoolyards

Figure 4: The Benefits of Green Schoolyards

## **Procedural Justice and Equity**

# Equitable Implementation of Environmental Funding and Projects

# **Research Gaps and Conclusion**

# **Methodology**

**Study Area** 

Figure 5: Map of Proposition 84 Green Schoolyard Projects in LA County

## Funding Analysis: Following the Money

### **Stakeholder Surveys**

# **Semi-Structured Interviews**

Table 1: Green Schoolyard Project Interview Participants

Table 2: State Agency Interview Participants

# **Results and Analysis**

# **Funding Analysis**

Figure 6: Flow Chart of Proposition 84 Funding

# **Survey Results**

Table 2: Distribution of Survey Responses Across Green Schoolyard Projects

Table 3: Key Survey Finding- External Partners Reported As Most Involved

Table 4: Key Findings about Operations and Maintenance

Table 5: Community Accessibility of Green Schoolyard

# Key Themes from Semi-Structured Interviews

Table 6: Main Interview Themes About Procedural Equity

# **Policy Recommendations**

Table 7: Policy Recommendations for LAUSD

Table 8: Policy Recommendations to Create More Equitable State Funding Processes

# **Conclusion**

# <u>Appendix</u>

# **Works Cited**

### **Introduction**

School campuses represent sizable, yet overlooked and underfunded elements of a city'sbuilt environment and public infrastructure (Vincent 2006); As the climate crisis intensifies, many urban planners and environmental justice organizations have turned to school campuses to alleviate the urban heat island effect, air pollution, flooding, and poor access to green space. Simultaneously, the climate crisis has highlighted for many cities how environmental injustices can be exacerbated by a school's-built environment and schoolyard (Barboza 2022). As regions like Los Angeles County experience intense periods of extreme heat and flooding due to the climate crisis, it has become increasingly apparent to parents and community members that asphalt schoolyards pose several health and safety risks for children and adults (Barboza 2022). While public funding opportunities for climate resiliency and urban greening continue to grow, existing procedural inequities limit which communities can access, inform, and ultimately benefit from these investments. In turn, public funds are not always equitably distributed to benefit the communities most affected by environmental injustices and the climate crisis (Christensen 2016).

As a result, this study investigates how Proposition 84, a general bond passed in 2006, has contributed to greening schoolyards in Los Angeles County and what lessons learned can be applied to current and future public funding models. To understand where this study is situated within the fields of environmental justice and urban planning, this study synthesizes existing literature on green schoolyards as an environmental justice issue and the importance of meaningful involvement and equitable implementation in expanding access to green space. From there, this study utilizes a mixed methods approach to gather stakeholders' experiences about how these green schoolyard projects were implemented and what procedural barriers materialized during the process. Ultimately, **this study intends to investigate the following questions: How have public schools in LA County successfully leveraged funding through Proposition 84? What are the procedural barriers that materialized when applying for and implementing these funds?** 

#### **Overview of Proposition 84**

To contextualize this study and its questions of focus, Proposition 84 (The Safe Drinking Water, Water Quality and Supply, Flood Control, River and Coastal Protection Bond Act of 2006) is a general obligation bond that was approved by California voters in 2006 (California Natural Resources Agency 2022). The overarching goal of Proposition 84 was to fund multibenefit projects "that reduce greenhouse gas emissions and are consistent with the state's planning priorities" (California Natural Resources Agency 2006). Between 2006 and 2015, Proposition 84 allocated \$5.388 billion across eight different funding areas related to water quality, flood control, and climate change reduction initiatives (California Natural Resources Agency 2022) (see Figure 1 below). Each of these funding areas designated funding to relevant grant programs overseen by California state agencies. In particular, Chapter 9 "Sustainable Communities and Climate Change Reduction" allocated \$90 million toward urban greening projects that "reduce energy consumption, conserve water, improve air and water quality, and provide other community benefits" (California Natural Resources Agency 2022).

At the time of its passage, Proposition 84 represented the largest state ballot measure focused on environmental protection in the United States (Davies, Christensen, and Kareiva 2019); however, in many ways, Proposition 84 fell short when distributing funding to

disadvantaged communities and prioritizing issues of environmental justice. In particular, the bond's official text lacked explicitly defined metrics to prioritize funding for disadvantaged communities across the state causing larger environmental groups to receive a sizable portion of this funding (Davies, Christensen, and Kareiva 2019). Likewise, the state of California had yet to develop CalEnviroScreen, a comprehensive screening methodology that identifies communities disproportionately burdened by multiple sources of pollution and demographic information (California Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessments 2022). As a result, Proposition 84 and the various state agencies that oversaw grant programs that received this funding did not yet have robust frameworks in place to advance equity and effectively prioritize resources toward environmental justice communities (Davies, Christensen, and Kareiva 2019). With this context in mind, this study intends to hear from nonprofit organizations and public schools, two entities that are already chronically underfunded and lack capacity, about their experiences with accessing Proposition 84 funding to expand greenspace at schools.



### **Literature Review**

While there is limited literature specific to the application of procedural justice to and the equitable implementation of school greening projects, this project aims to understand the connections between the role of green schoolyard projects as public infrastructure in remedying environmental harm, the procedural inequities of accessing public funds, and the participatory challenges of implementing green infrastructure. As a result, this review aims to connect these siloed areas of research to this project's goal of understanding how public schools access funding and implement green schoolyards in Los Angeles County.

# Access to Green Space: An Environmental Justice Issue

#### What is Environmental Justice?

Existing literature on environmental justice lays out its definition and how issues of environmental justice disproportionately impact low-income communities of color. According to the US EPA, "environmental justice is the fair treatment and meaningful involvement of all people regardless of race, color, national origin, or income, with respect to the development, implementation, and enforcement of environmental laws, regulations, and policies" (OP US EPA 2014). While many researchers adopt the US EPA's understanding of environmental justice, several researchers note that it is important to understand that environmental justice is concerned with both the distribution of environmental goods and bads as well as the fairness of the process of environmental policy and decision-making (Bell and Carrick 2017). In relation to the purpose of this study, it is important to recognize how issues of environmental justice relate to the distribution of environmental harms as well as the environmental benefits (like green space) that can remediate those harms. Due to this study's geographic area of focus and investigation into green schoolyards, this study reviewed existing environmental justice literature on green space access and the environmental justice landscape of Los Angeles County.

## Access to Green Space and Environmental Injustices

In the field of environmental studies and environmental justice, there is extensive literature that reveals that marginalized communities are disproportionately exposed to environmental harms (Byrne 2017). Simultaneously, these same marginalized communities disproportionately lack access to green space, parks, and other green infrastructure that can remediate environmental harms and health hazards (Byrne 2017). Even when urban green space is equally distributed across urban areas, researchers have discovered disparities in the size and quality of the green space as well as its level of services and amenities (Byrne 2017; Wolch, Wilson, and Fehrenbach 2005).

### Environmental Injustices in Los Angeles County

In urban areas across the United States, the issue of inequitable green space and park access connects back to historical redlining practices and other institutionally racist policies that continue to shape current patterns of racial residential segregation, today's racial wealth gap, and a neighborhood's physical environment (Zhang et al. 2022; Nardone Anthony et al. 2021). Using an equity-mapping analysis of park access in Los Angeles, researchers discovered that "...lowincome households and communities of color in Los Angeles are apt to be relegated to 'parkpoor' neighborhoods, while wealthier districts are more likely to boast plentiful parks and greenbelts provided by public funding. Since more parks and greenspace translate into higher property values (Diamond, 1980; Crompton, 2001b), this inequality translates into growing wealth disparities" (Wolch, Wilson, and Fehrenbach 2005, 8). Existing research concludes that redlined neighborhoods, which continue to be predominantly inhabited by people of color, disproportionately suffer from environmental injustices including poor tree coverage, elevated levels of diesel particulate matter, hotter temperatures, and worse air quality (Nardone Anthony et al. 2021; Byrne 2017; Wolch, Wilson, and Fehrenbach 2005)



In Los Angeles, the present-day impacts of historical redlining can be seen in the inequitable distribution of park space and park resources as well as the quality of schoolyards in low-income communities of color (see Figure 3 below). The equity-mapping analysis of park access in the City of Los Angeles also revealed that only 29 percent of the population lives within a quarter mile of a park facility; therefore, nearly 2.6 million adults and 700,000 children in the City of Los Angeles lack access to parks and recreational resources (Wolch, Wilson, and Fehrenbach 2005). While white-dominated neighborhoods, where only 235,000 children live, enjoy 31.8 acres of park space per 1,000 residents, African American neighborhoods have 1.7

park acres per 1000 residents and Latinx-dominated neighborhoods, where most children in Los Angeles live, have 0.6 park acres per 1000 residents (Wolch, Wilson, and Fehrenbach 2005). In comparison to using miles to measure the accessibility of parks, a study conducted by the Trust for Public Land utilized walking time to measure park proximity (Sammons 2021). This study ultimately found only 64 percent of residents that live in the City of Los Angeles live within a 10-minute walk from a park (Sammons 2021). Evidenced by the pervasiveness of environmental injustice across Los Angeles County, existing literature points to the need for intentional community-driven investments in green infrastructure to reverse these historic patterns of environmental racism.



This map depicts communities in LA County that live within <sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> mile of a park, a metric of park accessibility. *Los Angeles Park Needs Assessment, 2016* 

#### Environmental Injustices in the Schoolyard

In addition to the racial inequities of green space and park access, a growing amount of research reveals the striking inequities in the spatial distribution of park space for children and youth. By conducting spatial analyses of 534 LAUSD elementary school sites' tree canopy, researchers discovered that 20 percent of LAUSD schools had both no tree canopy coverage in play areas and 100 percent paved surfaces (Moreno et al. 2015). The environmental assessment of school shade tree canopy in LAUSD school sites reveals that low-income children of color with no access to a car have the least access to parks and to schools with at least five acres of playing fields in LA County (Moreno et al. 2015). With a lack of trees to provide shade and few cool surfaces to play on, many students across Los Angeles County are at a higher risk of heat exposure which is associated with an increased risk for heat-related illnesses, and impaired concentration in children (Barboza 2022). Not only do these asphalt-covered schoolyards pose several health risks, but they also reinforce existing environmental injustices related to access to shade and green space.

### **Public Schools as Public Infrastructure**

Our nation's public school system represents a unique kind of physical and social infrastructure that can play a role in remedying these environmental harms (Vincent 2006). With public school systems making up a large amount of land and buildings in cities across the country, it is evident that the quality of our public schools and the quality of our cities are interdependent (Vincent 2006). While the vitality of our public-school systems and cities are intertwined, the planning of our cities and our public-school infrastructure is often extremely siloed ((Vincent 2006). According to Jeffrey M. Vincent, "the critical problem in the separation of school facility planning from municipal land use planning is that there is often no institutional

framework that even creates a space for these planning entities to plan together" (Vincent 2006, 433). As a result, it is critical that the capital planning of public schools becomes integrated into broader urban planning discussions and policy decisions so that city and school planners can improve educational inequities as well as environmental injustices at both local and regional levels.

As the climate crisis continues to exacerbate existing environmental injustices, transforming schoolyards offers a critical opportunity to alleviate the current lack of accessible green space in Los Angeles County while using existing public infrastructure. Since school is compulsory and publicly funded in the United States, researchers argue that "...integrating nature in school grounds would ensure that every child has access to nature in places where they are required to spend a significant portion of their daily lives." (Stevenson et al. 2020, 2). Likewise, it is reported that an 87.7 percent increase in equitable park access would occur if asphalt schoolyards transformed into green schoolyards with community access were implemented in the City of Los Angeles (Sammons 2021). In relation to the case for greening school campuses, the public schools represent a historically overlooked yet critical kind of public infrastructure. Public school campuses as public infrastructure offers a unique opportunity to both alleviate environmental harms and expand equitable access to greenspace at the local and regional scale.



### The Benefits of Green Schoolyards

Diagram of community, health, educational, and environmental benefits of green schoolyards. (Children and Nature Network 2021)

Green schoolyards are important spaces that help to mitigate climate change, improve student well-being, and promote physical activity on school campuses; however, most schools were not designed with green spaces and their benefits in mind (Barboza 2022). Despite the widespread benefits of transforming asphalt into ecologically diverse schoolyards, many school districts in LA County lack the funds as well as the capacity to seek external funds to afford these green infrastructure projects (Raney, Hendry, and Yee 2019). With the rise in publicly

available funds for urban greening and specifically green schoolyard projects, it is important to recognize that the removal of asphalt and the subsequent addition of trees, native plants, bioswales, and other sustainable landscaping to school campuses provides several social, environmental, and health benefits to students and surrounding communities. Existing literature predominantly focuses on the health, community, and environmental benefits associated with greening school campuses. Overall, the literature finds that students, their communities, and their surrounding environments experience several benefits from the addition of green space to school campuses; however, not all communities experience these benefits because access to green spaces, like green schoolyards, is inequitable and represents an environmental justice issue.

### Physical Health and Wellbeing

When children have access to green schoolyards or similar green spaces, existing research reveals that children experience positive benefits to their physical and socio-emotional health due to increases in their daily physical activity and increased access to nature (Bikomeye, Balza, and Beyer 2021). Through a stepwise impact evaluation and direct observations before, immediately following, and four months after the completion of Eagle Rock Elementary School's green schoolyard project, researchers discovered increases in physical activity levels and interactive play at the individual and population levels following the completion of the project (Raney, Hendry, and Yee 2019). As a result, existing research reveals these increases in physical activity in the schoolyards can help to combat health disparities amongst children and in the surrounding community (Bikomeye, Balza, and Beyer 2021; Stevenson et al. 2020).

Access to nature through green schoolyards has also been found to improve children's emotional well-being and socio-emotional learning. Based on reports that measured children's emotional well-being and the perceived restorative qualities of green schoolyards, researchers found that the addition of green schoolyards positively improved children's attention spans, reduced levels of depression, and increased recovery from stress (Stevenson et al. 2020; Bikomeye, Balza, and Beyer 2021; van Dijk-Wesselius et al. 2018). One important factor that determines the degree to which children reap these socio-emotional benefits is whether their exposure to this green space is prolonged (Bikomeye, Balza, and Beyer 2021)). Given the benefits of cumulative and prolonged exposure to green space at schools, it is critical that school greening initiatives expand their efforts beyond elementary schools to ensure that students receive longer term benefits of green space exposure throughout their K-12 education.

### Environmental Benefits

In relation to the field of environmental studies and environmental justice, there is extensive literature on the multiple environmental benefits of green schoolyard projects and their role in mitigating the impacts of climate change. Existing literature specifically points to how green schoolyards are "an effective and multi-beneficial tool to address climate change as a means to offset the heat island effect, absorb rainwater, and abate fine particle pollution" (Flax et al. 2020, 3). By replacing impermeable asphalt with green spaces and incorporating nature-based solutions, green schoolyards function as carbon sinks that help to cool the temperature of the surrounding neighborhood (Flax et al. 2020). In addition to alleviating the urban heat island effect and providing local air quality benefits, a growing amount of research points to the potential of green schoolyard projects as effective stormwater management solutions (SF Water Power & Sewer 2017; Barclay 2016; Mandarano and Meenar 2017). When green schoolyard projects are designed with bioswales and stormwater capture features, schools can play a critical role in reducing presson on urban drainage systems while recharging local groundwater basins (Flax et al. 2020; "Schools and Stormwater" 2022). Based on existing research, greening school campuses that are designed to provide multiple benefits are powerful tools in building climate resiliency and combat existing environmental injustices; however, additional in-depth research and case studies are needed to understand how green schoolyard projects can play a role in advancing stormwater infrastructure at a regional level.

#### Community Benefits

In addition to the benefits associated with green schoolyards at the individual and environmental level, communities that surround green schoolyards also benefit from increased access to green spaces and the associated benefits mitigating environmental harms. The addition of urban green space has also been found to help facilitate greater neighborhood social cohesion, improve perceptions of safety, lower crime levels, and increase pro-environmental behaviors (Bohnert et al. 2022; Stevenson et al. 2020). Despite the extensive evidence that confirms greening schoolyard projects benefit a school's surrounding community, one study notes a critical caveat. The community benefits of green schoolyard projects are dependent on whether the schoolyard has a joint-use agreement that permits it be accessible to the public after school hours (Zhang et al. 2022). Given this caveat, more research is needed to investigate the challenges of establishing and maintaining joint-use agreements and community school park spaces. In reviewing and evaluating the growing literature around green schoolyards and their benefits, there is an apparent lack of academic research that investigates the actual funding, implementation, and long-term maintenance of green schoolyards.

### **Procedural Justice and Equity**

Existing literature on procedural justice and procedural equity lays out their relevance to environmental justice and empowered participatory processes. As one of the three dimensions of justice, procedural justice refers to the fairness and inclusiveness of how decisions are made and

### Russell 16

who makes them (Ruano-Chamorro, Gurney, and Cinner 2022; Bell and Carrick 2017; Low 2013).<sup>1</sup> Meanwhile, existing literature defines procedural equity as equitable and inclusive participation where communities have a voice in decision-making processes (OAR US EPA 2019; Meerow, Pajouhesh, and Miller 2019; Georgetown Climate Center 2020). In the context of climate resilience planning, Meerow, Pajouhesh, and Miller's definition of procedural equity stresses the importance of ongoing public participation and authentically engaging "marginalized groups that often are underrepresented in traditional public engagement processes" (2019, 798). For this reason, Meerow, Pajouhesh, and Miller's (2019) emphasis on "ongoing" participation and engagement underlines a key aspect of procedural equity that differentiates it from procedural justice. While both concepts are rooted in the understanding that low-income communities and communities of color have been historically excluded from decision-making processes, literature on procedural equity outlines different mechanisms to operationalize equity and lead to just outcomes (Fitzgerald 2022). Ultimately, procedural equity encapsulates the need for authentic engagement and meaningful participation where underrepresented communities have more than just a seat at the table. In relation to green infrastructure and climate resilience planning, procedural equity identifies the need for meaningful participation and involvement throughout the project development process, the need for long-term trust building with marginalized communities, and frameworks for equitable implementation.

#### Meaningful Participation

Due to systemic inequities in decision-making processes, researchers point to the concept of **meaningful participation and involvement** to create more just and equitable decision-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The three dimensions of justice include distributive, procedural, and interactional justice (Rigolon and Gibson 2021).

making processes. Existing literature defines meaningful participation and involvement as the opportunity for individuals to participate in decisions that affect their lives, communities, and environment (Skinner-Thompson 2022). More specifically, meaningful involvement can be exemplified by individuals' contributions influencing regulatory decisions, their concerns being considered in decision-making processes, and decision-makers seeking out and facilitating the involvement of potentially affected community members (Skinner-Thompson 2022). Similarly, the idea of co-governance, or decision-making shared between government entities and communities, reflects the importance of centering community members in governance responsibilities through bottom-up self-governance structures (Arnold 2021). When community members and stakeholders can participate in the planning and decision-making that shapes their community and local environment, meaningful involvement and co-governance, where power is devolved to local communities and empowers them by giving them meaningful control and influence over decisions, can effectively help build community resilience (Arnold 2021).

### Meaningful Participation in School Greening Projects

In relation to school greening projects, existing literature on meaningful participation and involvement often focuses on children instead of the broader community. Based on the results of a longitudinal study of meaningful involvement and participation at two school greening projects in Sweden, researchers determined that it is critical for children to be meaningfully involved in the design and planning stages of green schoolyard projects to ensure that the final schoolyard's final design is functional and fits the needs of the school's children (Jansson, Mårtensson, and Gunnarsson 2018). While this study from Sweden exemplifies meaningful involvement and participation in the context of green schoolyard projects, future research should focus on

meaningfully involving students and the broader school community through green schoolyard projects and especially one's located in underrepresented communities.

#### **Equitable Implementation of Environmental Funding and Projects**

Across the discipline of urban planning, the concept of equitable implementation refers to incorporating social considerations and utilizing diverse and inclusive planning processes to mitigate inequities (Barclay 2016; Mandarano and Meenar 2017; Skinner-Thompson 2022). Before discussing specific recommendations that have been put forward to improve the equitable implementation of public funding processes and green infrastructure projects, it is important to first discuss an overview of equitable implementation and how its definition varies across the disciplines of green infrastructure and environmental funding. While passing policies and creating funding opportunities to finance green schoolyards and similar urban greening initiatives is important, the gaps and uneven implementation can create additional gaps in access.

### Examples from Green Stormwater Infrastructure Projects

In two different case studies of the implementation of green infrastructure projects in Atlanta and Philadelphia, researchers assess the equitable implementation of green infrastructure and the role of community capacity-building. The case study of Atlanta, Georgia specifically assesses the role of community participation in the development of green stormwater infrastructure (Barclay 2016). In doing so, the researcher defines implementation using five different stages: the output of the public participation process; design or commitment on the part of the lead agency; changes in law, regulation, or policy; actions taken on the ground; and changes in environmental quality (Barclay 2016). While this author's definition of implementation focuses on the different components that are involved in green stormwater infrastructure development, these five stages can be universally applied across green infrastructure projects.

Similarly, the case study of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania assesses the factors that influence the distribution of public and private sector investments in green stormwater infrastructure (GSI) (Mandarano and Meenar 2017). Likewise, the authors adopt a capacity-building framework to better understand how to make the implementation of GSI more equitable in Philadelphia's disadvantaged communities. As a result, the authors propose a three-step framework to prioritize areas of public investment in GSI that includes: identifying disadvantaged census tracts, identifying tracts based on their level of capacity, and identifying priority census tracts based on high levels of disadvantage and high levels of capacity (Mandarano and Meenar 2017). Both Barclay (2016) and Mandarano and Meenar's (2017) green infrastructure-focused applications of equitable implementation provide insight into how equitable implementation is understood and framed within the context of green infrastructure projects as well as the importance of prioritizing disadvantaged communities to receive these environmental benefits.

### Learning from LA County Bond Measures W and A

Comparatively, existing literature on the framing of equitable implementation reveals the challenges of accessing public funds as well as the procedural inequities that exist in current funding processes (Carter, Pastor, and Wander 2018; Wang 2021). While assessing specific environmental measures passed in LA County, both reports define equitable implementation using a three-dimensional approach that acknowledges the past, present, and future. Based on a study that assesses Measure W's Safe Clean Water Program, equitable implementation:

prioritizes investments that close historic gaps to improve economic and health opportunities in underinvested communities; involves authentic partnerships with CBOs to support community-based participation, power, and shared decision-making; and

mitigates disparities that are likely to emerge in the future by addressing future harms that may result from new investments and leveraging funding for long-term community health and organizational capacity (Wang 2021, 11).

Similarly, another study evaluating a bond measure in LA argues "equitable implementation will require (re)building trust between agencies and the constituencies that they serve—and nothing else builds trust like repeated engagement. Beyond building trust, it is critical to define equity, create equitable processes, and design metrics" (Carter, Pastor, and Wander 2018, 45). In comparing two studies that evaluate the equitable implementation of Measure W, M, and A, both studies offer insightful recommendations for improving equity in funding implementation processes specific to the LA region. Both studies recommend incorporating equity into funding related decision-making processes by providing technical assistance to applicants with limited resources and capacity, prioritizing equity in grant scoring criteria, and creating monitoring processes to assess equitable outcomes (Wang 2021; Carter, Pastor, and Wander 2018). With these definitions of equitable implementation in mind, this study intends to investigate the circumstances of Proposition 84 awarded green schoolyard projects and where work is needed to advance equity moving forward.

#### **Research Gaps and Conclusion**

Through reviewing existing literature, it is evident that green schoolyards represent a powerful tool to combat environmental injustices at schools and in their surrounding communities. Simultaneously, existing literature on procedural inequities reveals that there are several procedural and structural barriers that complicate green infrastructure projects from coming to fruition. Across the fields of environmental justice, procedural justice and urban planning, there are several gaps in existing research on how these topics apply to greening schools. Namely, more robust research is needed that investigates how green schoolyard projects

receive funding; how the concepts of meaningful involvement and equitable implementation materialize on green schoolyard projects; and lastly, successful models for the equitable implementation of green schoolyard projects. These critical gaps in current literature on accessing public funds and equitably implementing green schoolyard projects illustrates the unique intersection that this project intends to address. As a result, this study investigates: **How have public schools in LA County successfully leveraged funding through Proposition 84? What are structural barriers that may arise that can create challenges in applying for and implementing these funds?** 

### **Methodology**

This study utilized a mixed methods approach to analyze the grant application and implementation process for 11 green schoolyard projects in Los Angeles County that were awarded Proposition 84 funding. This study first performed a funding analysis using secondary sources to understand the different institutions and processes involved with accessing Proposition 84 funding. From there, this study utilized an online survey and semi-structured interviews to collect primary data on the procedural barriers that these green schoolyard projects encountered. Before primary data collection, this study received human subjects' approval from Occidental College's Internal Review Board on November 12th, 2022.

## **Study Area**

Los Angeles County is one of the geographically largest counties in the United States and is composed of 75 different school districts that serve over 1.3 million students (EdSource 2022). For the purposes of this study, the school districts of focus include Los Angeles Unified School District, Glendale Unified School District, Compton Unified School District, and Torrance Unified School District. As a result, it is important to note that these school districts encompass very different student populations due to the racial and socioeconomic segregation that exists within Los Angeles County (Rivera 2018). This study specifically focuses on 11 school sites that received funding for the purpose of a school greening project from different Proposition 84 grant programs. These 11 school sites comprise 10 elementary schools and one high school (see Figure 5 below). A table of the school sites is attached as Appendix B.



Map depicts where Proposition 84 green schoolyard projects are located across LA County and their corresponding school district.

#### **Funding Analysis: Following the Money**

Before engaging with individuals that worked on Proposition 84 funded green schoolyard projects, this study drew inspiration from Hughes-McLure's original follow the money methodology to understand how Proposition 84 funding was awarded and administered. The financial analyses conducted in Hughes-McLure (2022) and Christopher's (2011) studies were far more complicated and extensive; however, their studies provide helpful frameworks and approaches for how to go about "following money." According to Hughes-McLure, "the first step to follow the money is mapping the network of flows of money and actors... The mapping process is key not only to create clarity to identify the money to follow, but also to determine the scope of the study. It defines a starting point for following money" (2022, 1306–7). In the case of Proposition 84 funding, a "follow the money" methodology allowed this study to both identify the process of awarding funds to these specific green schoolyard projects and the different institutions that these grantees had to interact with. While evidence of a project receiving a funding award implies that it was implemented, this process is not linear. For this reason, this methodological framework not only helps to determine how green schoolyard projects are funded but also whether they were implemented or not. As a result, this study aims to answer the following questions when following Proposition 84 funding:

- What are the state agencies that administered Proposition 84 funding grant programs, and did they provide any technical assistance?
- Which Proposition 84 grant programs funded green schoolyard projects?
- What schools in Los Angeles County received Proposition 84 funding and were these projects ultimately implemented?

To track and analyze the flow of Proposition 84 funding, this study first relied on data found on the California Bond Accountability website including Proposition 84's project database, allocation balance report, and the bond's official text (California Natural Resources Agency 2022; 2023; "Proposition 84 Project Keyword Search" 2023). In gathering information to answer the questions listed above, this study created flow charts and tables to visualize the flow of Proposition 84 funding from the state to different grant programs to individual green schoolyard projects. Ultimately, the purpose of this funding analysis was to identify institutions and processes where procedural barriers could have occurred for grantees of these specific Proposition 84 grant programs.

### **Stakeholder Surveys**

After identifying the different schools that were awarded Proposition 84 funding and who served as the primary project partner, this study developed an online survey using Qualtrics to gather information about these 11 green schoolyard projects from project participants. **Ultimately, the purpose of this survey was to gain a better understanding of each green** 

# schoolyard project and the different stakeholders that were involved.

### Survey Questions

The online survey consisted of 30 questions that focused on four main areas: general information about the green schoolyard project; the individual's experience and involvement on the project; the involvement of different stakeholder groups across project phases; and the accessibility of the green schoolyard to the surrounding community. During sections of the survey that assessed each phase of the project, respondents were asked to rank the involvement of the following stakeholder groups: community members, Parent Teacher Associations (PTA's), and external groups (non-profit partners, consultants, etc.). These survey questions were

designed using a scale of one (not involved) to five (highly involved) to gauge the involvement of each stakeholder group. To ensure that survey participants only responded to questions relevant to their individual involvement of each project, survey questions about the grant application, design and implementation, and operations and maintenance utilized skip logic. As a result, not every question in the survey received 18 responses. At the end of the survey, participants were asked to list any relevant individuals that should be contacted for the study and if they would like to participate in a 30-minute follow-up interview. These two questions were included with the intention of initiating a snowball sampling method and to better who should be included in the survey's audience. Stakeholder survey questions are attached as Appendix B.

### Survey Outreach

Due to the wide variety of groups and individuals involved in green schoolyard projects, the survey's audience included school administrators, community members, non-profit partners, teachers, private consultants, and school district staff. To distribute the survey, this study compiled an initial list of contacts of the project partners and individuals that were potentially involved. Names and contact information were gleaned from various school, nonprofit, and school district websites as well as published reports and public records about the green schoolyard projects. From there, this study emailed an initial list of 90 contacts with the survey. As part of the snowball sampling method this study utilized, the initial group of individuals contacted either shared the survey with their colleagues or provided contact information for other individuals to contact who were also involved in these green schoolyard projects. In the end, this study sent over 130 emails to share and distribute the survey.

### Russell 26

#### **Semi-Structured Interviews**

12 semi-structured interviews were conducted with two main stakeholder groups: individuals that worked on green schoolyard projects and state agency staff knowledgeable of Proposition 84 and similar grant programs. According to several researchers, semi-structured interviews help provide in-depth and contextual information that is not easily captured in surveys (Leech 2002). For this reason, this study conducted follow-up interviews with survey respondents to better understand their experience working on the green schoolyard project, what barriers and challenges they encountered, and lessons learned.

All twelve interviews were conducted over the phone and ranged between 20 and 50 minutes long. The 12 semi-structured interviews were transcribed using Otter. Ai and edited manually for accuracy. The transcribed interviews were then read and coded several times in Dedoose to identify common themes and patterns for the purposes of thematic analysis (Bowen 2009, 32). During this process, this study took both iterative and inductive approaches to the coding process. This means that both pre-established codes were used based on the interview questions and additional codes were generated during the coding process by identifying new themes (Thomas 2006). The codes were then grouped into categories based on their similar themes and explored in greater detail.

### Interviews with Green Schoolyard Participants

This study conducted nine semi-structured interviews with participants of Proposition 84 green schoolyard projects to gain a deeper understanding of the structural and procedural barriers each school site faced across the project development process. Of these nine interviews, six were conducted as follow-up interviews with survey respondents. The three remaining interviews were conducted with individuals that didn't participate in the study's survey due to challenges with

Russell 28 technology or limited time. Collectively, these nine interviewees were involved at the following schools: Saturn Elementary School, Ben Franklin Magnet Elementary School, Eagle Rock Elementary School, Washington Elementary School, and Victory Boulevard Elementary School. A list of the interview participants can be found in Table 1.

Table 1: Green Schoolyard Project Interview Participants							
No.	Interview Participant	Affiliation	Green Schoolyard Project				
1	Melissa Patrick	Rings of Saturn and Community Member	Saturn Elementary School, LAUSD				
2	Monica Compagna	Parent, Paid Plant Caretaker	Ben Franklin Magnet Elementary School, GUSD				
3	Anonymous	Green Team Lead, Parent Volunteer	Ben Franklin Magnet Elementary School, GUSD				
4	George Ballteria	Project Manager, NorthEast Trees	Ben Franklin Magnet Elementary School, GUSD				
5	Bevin Ashemiller	Parent and Researcher	Eagle Rock Elementary School, LAUSD				
6	Liz Jennings	Project Manager, Mountains Recreation and Conservation Authority (MRCA)	Washington Elementary School, CUSD				
7	Matt Romero	Landscape Architect, Studio-MLA	Eagle Rock Elementary School, LAUSD				
8	Sharyn Romano	Executive Director, Los Angeles Beautification Team	Eagle Rock Elementary School, LAUSD Victory Boulevard Elementary School, LAUSD				
9	Amanda Millet	Parent, Grant Writer	Eagle Rock Elementary School, LAUSD				

# State Agency Interviews

The second group of interviewees included three individuals that work for state agencies including the California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection (CAL FIRE) and the

California Strategic Growth Council (SGC). The goal of these interviews was to understand how state agencies that serve as grantors select project applicants, administer grants, and the structural barriers that applicants often encounter when applying for or implementing these funding awards. Two of the three individuals interviewed were specifically identified due to their involvement and knowledge of CAL FIRE's Urban Forestry Program and the SGC's Urban Greening Grant Program, respectively. The third individual interviewed was suggested by interviewee Elizabeth Grassi due to her expertise in administering grants with community capacity building and technical assistance programs that advance equity. Interview questions are attached as Appendix C. A list of interview participants can be found below in Table 2.

Table 2: State Agency Interview Participants				
No.	Interview Participant	Affiliation		
1	Walter Passermore	California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection (CALFIRE)		
2	Elizabeth Grassi	California Strategic Growth Council (SGC)		
3	Anonymous	California Strategic Growth Council (SGC)		

### **Results and Analysis**

#### **Funding Analysis**

To track and visualize the flow of Proposition 84 funding, this study compiled information into several flow charts. Based on the information gathered from California's Natural Resources Agency's Bond Accountability website, Proposition 84 was distributed to 63 different grant programs across 20 different state agencies; however, only four of the 63 grant programs funded green schoolyard projects (California Natural Resources Agency 2022). A flowchart of Proposition 84 and the different grant programs can be found in Appendix A. Of the 63 grant programs that received funding across Proposition 84's nine different funding areas, four grant programs from two different funding areas awarded funding for implementation funding to 11 green schoolyard projects in Los Angeles County (California Natural Resources Agency 2022). These four grant programs include the Coastal Conservancy Program, Statewide Park Development and Community Revitalization Program, the Strategic Growth Council's Urban Greening Grant Program, and CAL FIRE's Urban Forestry Program.



In analyzing Proposition 84's official text, the bond only mentioned allocating funding to schools once and only discussed funding for technical assistance twice. In Chapter 9: Sustainable Communities and Climate Change Reduction, the bond identified several priorities including that "projects that provide multiple benefits, use existing public lands, serve communities with the greatest need, and facilitate joint use of public resources and investments including schools" and "outreach and technical assistance shall be provided to underserved communities to encourage full participation in the program or programs" (California Natural Resources Agency 2006).

As illustrated in the flowchart above, Proposition 84 awarded green schoolyard projects in LA County came from four separate grant programs that were administered by four different state agencies. While the flow of money from state grantors to grantees appears like a rather streamlined process, the information gathered from secondary sources and semi-structured interviews would reveal otherwise. The complexity of this process was especially revealed when investigating the second question posed in the methodology section: "What schools in Los Angeles County received Proposition 84 funding and were the projects ultimately *implemented?*" After gathering information on each green schoolyard project from the California Bonds Accountability Website's Proposition 84 Project Database, this information was compared with public information gleaned from public records, news articles, websites, and project reports (California Natural Resources Agency 2022). It is important to note that information gleaned from the study's survey and semi-structured interviews was also critical in verifying some of this information. In comparing these different sources of information, this study found discrepancies in the reported project status displayed on the Proposition 84 Project Database. Namely, the database reported that both Saturn Elementary School and Hillcrest Elementary School's green schoolyard projects had been completed (California Natural

Resources Agency 2022). To clarify the status of these green schoolyard projects, all information has been compiled into one table found in Appendix B and profiles of each school site in Appendix F.

### **Survey Results**

The survey for this study received **18 survey responses** that provided data for **eight of the eleven school sites** (see Table 2 below). The survey gathered responses from a wide variety of stakeholder groups including parent volunteers, community members, teachers, non-profit partners, consultants, and "others". Survey respondents that selected "other" indicated their role as either a government partner, researcher, or school district personnel. To efficiently present the survey results, this study has compiled key findings from the survey into Table 4 below. In addition to gathering information about which stakeholders are typically involved in each phase of the green schoolyard's development, this survey has helped to compile information about each project that is otherwise difficult to find on the internet. Likewise, several questions in the survey aimed to identify who was involved in each phase of each green schoolyard project. These results have been gleaned and added to Table 13 in Appendix B.

Table 2: Distribution of Survey Responses Across Green Schoolyard Projects											
School Site	Eagle Rock ES	Franklin Magnet ES	Washington ES	Victory Blvd ES	Saturn ES	Walnut Park ES	Wilshire Park ES	San Fernando Sr. HS	Nevin Ave. ES	Hillcrest Drive ES	Torrance ES
Count	4	4	3	2	2	2	2	2	0	0	0

Main Finding #1: External Partners Reported as Most Involved Stakeholder

Table 3: Key Survey Finding- External Partners Reported As Most Involved						
Grant Application Process						
Survey Question	Min.	Max.	Mean	Count		
Individuals That Worked on Grant Application	3	6	4.13	8		
Hours To Complete Grant Application	3	40	28.86	7		
Level of Experience with Grant Writing and Applying for Grant Funding (Scale from 1 to 5)	1	5	3.43	7		
Involvement of Parent Teacher Associations (Scale from 1 to 5)	1	3	2.50	6		
Involvement of External Groups (NGO, consultant, etc.) (Scale from 1 to 5)	1	5	4.0	8		
Involvement of Community Members (Scale from 1 to 5)	1	4	3.14	7		
Design and Implementation Process						
Survey Question	Min.	Max.	Mean	Count		
Involvement of Parent Teacher Associations (Scale of 1 to 5)	1	5	2.82	11		
Involvement of External Groups (NGO, consultant, etc.) (Scale of 1 to 5)	2	5	4.42	12		
Involvement of Community Members (Scale of 1 to 5)	1	4	3	12		

Based on the survey results depicted in Table 3 above, survey respondents consistently reported that external groups including non-profit partners and private contracts as being the most involved stakeholder group during both the grant application and design and implementation phases of the green schoolyard projects. This is an important finding as it points to the critical role nonprofits play in the green schoolyard movement and their work as technical advisors on these projects. Additionally, the large involvement of "external partners' ' also points

to the involvement of private landscape architecture and engineering firms. This is critical to note as it underscores the importance of CBOs and nonprofits in ensuring that the work of these private contractors is community informed. Lastly, it is interesting to note that community members are reported to have been slightly more involved than Parent Teacher Associations (PTA). This finding is particularly insightful because existing literature and discussions of green schoolyard projects suggest that PTAs have traditionally been involved in the green schoolyard movement. While PTAs were rated as being less involved by survey respondents, this does not necessarily mean that parents themselves were not involved on these projects. Given that five parents participated in the survey, it is important to note that the exclusion of parents as a separate stakeholder group represents a limitation to this survey's findings.

Table 4: Key Findings about Operations and Maintenance					
Survey Question	Survey Responses	Percent	Count		
	The School District	26.83%	11		
Who is responsible for the Operations and Maintenance of the green	The School's Foundation	14.63%	6		
	Non-Profit Partner	17.07%	7		
schoolyard project?	Parents and Volunteers	14.63%	6		
	School Staff	12.20%	5		
Are you involved in the Operations and	Yes	35.29%	6		
Maintenance of this green schoolyard project?	No	64.71%	11		

Main Finding #2: School Districts Are Mainly Responsible for O & M

Based on the survey results relating to what stakeholder group is responsible for the

Operations and Maintenance (O&M) of the green schoolyard, school districts are the main

stakeholder group responsible; however, school foundations, non-profit partners, and parents and volunteers collectively received over 50 percent of the responses. In analyzing these results, it is important to recognize that this question left the level of responsibility relatively vague for survey participants. As a result, it is difficult to gauge what level of involvement and responsibility each stakeholder group had on each green schoolyard project from this survey alone. Lastly, it is important to note that LAUSD is responsible for O&M of its school campuses.

Table 5: Community Accessibility of Green Schoolyard						
Survey Question	Survey Responses	Percentage	Count			
How would you	This green schoolyard is <b>very accessible</b> to the general public and surrounding community after school hours.	12.5%	2			
accessibility of this green schoolyard to	This green schoolyard <b>has limited accessibility</b> to the general public and surrounding community	37.5%	6			
the general public?	This green schoolyard is <b>not accessible</b> to the general public and surrounding community	50.0%	8			

Main Finding #3: Lack of Community Access at Proposition 84 Green Schoolyards

The final section of the survey included two questions focused on assessing the degree to which community members can access the green space available on these school campuses. Based on the results summarized in Table 5, the majority of Proposition 84 green schoolyard projects do not possess joint use agreements that allow community members to access the green schoolyard after school hours. Only 12.5 percent (n=2) of respondents indicated that their school site is open to the public after school hours. In conducting a deeper analysis via Qualtrics on these two survey responses, these two individuals worked on Washington Elementary School's green schoolyard project which has a joint use agreement.
# Key Themes from Semi-Structured Interviews

Based on the information gathered and coded from the 12 semi-structured interviews, the

following key themes emerged: what contributed to the success of each green schoolyard project,

the challenges and procedural barriers faced, and potential solution. For a more in-depth

breakdown of each main theme, its respective subthemes, and supporting evidence, see Table 4

below.

#### Table 6: Main Interview Themes About Procedural Equity

This table provides the reader an overview of the five main findings from this study's interviews along with corresponding sub-themes and supporting evidence.

Main Themes	Sub-Theme	Supporting Evidence	
The Grant Application was Burdensome, but not as much as LAUSD	Application Easier Than Implementation	"[The grant application] was like, that was the easy part. The work was really keeping it viable."	
	Time and Resource Burden	"The challenge is that it's actually quite a lot of work it's like the grant industrial complex."	
LAUSD Presented As A Key Roadblock Via Procedural Hurdles and Lack of Transparency	Roadblocks Caused by Change in LAUSD Staff	"The Acting Executive Director of Facilities didn't need to honor any of the agreements because they were assigned by the previous Director of Facility Services. So, [LAUSD] began the process of backing out of all of the grants that were awarded under Prop 84."	
	Mistreatment by Asset Management Staff	"He was disrespectful. He was abusive. He lied. This all had to be tolerated, and it was a very very difficult situation and very hard on us. We spent for years of our time trying to make something happen, you know, and you don't get reimbursed for that."	
	Expectations Around O&M	"The district wanted all of the not-for-profits to say they would do maintenance, on the projects for the life of the project or something like that, which, I mean they would never expect a regular contractor to do that."	
	Development Agreement	"For the first time, we were told we had to sign development agreements, and the development agreements were structured for for-profit contractors getting money for LAUSD which made absolutely no sense for a nonprofit."	
Factors that Contributed To The Success of Implemented Green Schoolyard Projects	Involvement of Non- Profit Partners	"North East Trees, I mean, what a partner they are. I talked to them periodically, they're always checking in, and they will come back and help us with things we are doing and they will give us some guidance".	
	Buy-In and Support from School District Staff	Contrast between schools that received support from their school district (Ben Franklin Magnet Elementary School and Washington Elementary School) and schools that were confronted with significant resistance and procedural barriers (Saturn Elementary School, Victory Boulevard, Eagle Rock Elementary School, and Hillcrest Elementary School)	

Differences in Parent Involvement and Equity Considerations	Schools with Strong Parent Involvement	Examples of Ben Franklin Magnet Elementary School where parents and the school's foundation play an influential role in overseeing and funding the schoolyard's continued operations and maintenance. Example of Eagle Rock Elementary School where parents played influential roles in resisting LAUSD's procedural barriers and providing their professional expertise.
	Equity Considerations	Differing outcomes between Saturn Elementary School and Eagle Rock Elementary School- question of whether level of parent involvement was a contributing factor to the relative success of each school greening project.
Potential Solutions to State Funding Process	Technical Assistance	"We see technical assistance and capacity building being an engine for equity in communities and an opportunity to really operationalize equity goals"
	Reforming Grant Funding Model	"I think, to really note for the community-based organizations with the state, there's a real hindrance because the state doesn't do advance payments So you have to hold the money or you have to be working with a partner who's willing to front you the money"

Theme 1: The Grant Application was Burdensome, but not as much as LAUSD

Based on the interviews conducted with green schoolyard projects, a majority of them claimed that the challenges their projects faced did not occur during the grant application process. Rather, interviews reveal Proposition 84 green schoolyard projects predominantly faced barriers and challenges after funding had been awarded. As expressed by Millet, "[The grant application] that was the easy part. The work was really keeping it viable" (Personal Communication, March 6, 2023). It is important to note that this finding does not mean that Proposition 84 grant applications were an overall easy process. Rather, interviewees shared these grant applications were time and resource intensive which one interviewee referred to as "the grant industrial complex" (Anonymous, personal communication, February 3,2023). Similarly, one interviewee reflected on how the burdens and challenges typical parents and community members experience could be easily avoided if "this money was just provided by the school district" (Anonymous, personal communication, February 3, 2023). This interviewee's comment raises critical questions regarding how school districts can play a larger role in securing funding for school greening and how they can alleviate existing procedural barriers moving forward. Interviewees' personal experiences ultimately point to a larger issue of how nonprofit

organizations often feel trapped in a perpetual cycle of searching for and needing to secure funding. As stated by one interviewee, "If you don't support nonprofits staying alive, how do you expect them to work?" (Anonymous, personal communication, February 25, 2023).

#### Theme 2: LAUSD As A Key Roadblock Via Procedural Hurdles and Lack of Transparency

Of the interview participants that worked on green schoolyard projects in LAUSD, four of the five indicated that their projects faced extensive procedural barriers created by the school district. These four interviewees worked on green schoolyard projects at Saturn Elementary School, Eagle Rock Elementary School, and Victory Boulevard Elementary School. Specific procedural barriers that these green schoolyard projects experienced related to: changes in LAUSD's leadership, disrespectful treatment from LAUSD's Asset Management Department, expectations around operations and maintenance in the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU), and the language used in the development agreement (see Appendix C, Table 5).

### **Roadblocks Caused by Change in LAUSD Leadership**

Four of the five interviewees from green schoolyard projects in LAUSD argued they encountered challenges because of leadership changes in LAUSD's Facilities Services Division. According to Bevin Ashenmiller, who worked on Eagle Rock Elementary School's green schoolyard project and served on LAUSD's Bond Oversight Committee, LAUSD's Facilities Services Division underwent a change in leadership in the summer of 2012 right after Proposition 84 projects were awarded funding (Personal Communication, February 6, 2023). Prior to this change, interviewees shared Kelly Schmader, LAUSD's Chief Facilities Executive, provided letters of support to several Proposition 84 applications for green schoolyard projects (Millet 2023). However, when Schmader left LAUSD, "the Acting Executive Director of Facilities, Mark Hovattar... didn't need to honor any of the agreements because they were signed by the previous Director of Facilities Services. So, [LAUSD] began the process of backing out of all of the grants that were awarded under Proposition 84" (B.Ashenmiller, Personal Communication, February 6, 2023). Consequently, parents and nonprofit partners that worked on Proposition 84 green schoolyard project faced extensive resistance and bureaucracy from LAUSD for over four years.

Russell 40

### Mistreatment by Staff Asset Management

In discussing the procedural challenges interviewees encountered at Proposition 84 school greening projects in LAUSD, all four interviewees described Asset Management Department's relentless mistreatment of nonprofit partners. According to one interviewee who has worked on school greening in Los Angeles for over thirty years, "There was no process. The whole point of being with [Asset Management] was that they wanted to stop all nonprofits from working at the schools. Instead of working [on the projects], we spent four years in meetings" (Anonymous, personal communication, February 25, 2023). In addition to delaying the projects, Asset Management tried to impose unreasonable requirements including requiring nonprofit partners or the school community to cover the cost of 20 years of liability insurance for the school site (Amanda Millet, personal communication, March 6, 2023). This requirement threatened the viability of several green schoolyard projects and posed a significant barrier for Title 1 schools. Ultimately, interviewees described their experiences with this department as "abusive" and "an enormously disturbing process" that tried to wear down non-profits and deter them from seeing their projects come to fruition (Anonymous, personal communication, February 25, 2023; A. Millet, personal communication, March 6, 2023). See Table 6 in Appendix C for additional testimonials of treatment by LAUSD Asset Management Department.

# Expectations around O&M and the Memorandum of Understanding

Four of the five interviewees that worked on Proposition 84 green schoolyard projects at LAUSD school sites also reported difficulties with obtaining a signed Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) from the school district. An MOU is an agreement between the

```
Russell 41
```

implementing partner (non-profit organization, public agency, etc.) and LAUSD that describes the agreed-upon roles and responsibilities of each party. These roles and responsibilities often relate to financial responsibility and expectations around O&M of the green schoolyard project. Proposition 84 presented unique points of contention between implementing partners and the school district due to the ecosystem service benefits that Proposition 8 projects are supposed to provide over 25 years (B. Ashenmiller, personal communication, February 6, 2023). According to Ashenmiller, "the district wanted all of the not-for-profits to say they would do maintenance, on the projects for the life of the project or something like that, which, I mean... they would never expect a regular contractor to do that" (B. Ashenmiller, personal communication, February 6, 2023).What makes this requirement set by LAUSD especially outrageous is that LAUSD is the entity that is responsible for the O&M of its school campuses. Given this context, the district requiring LABT to be responsible for the continued O&M of Eagle Rock Elementary School's green schoolyard project is contrary to LAUSD's policy and intentionally unfeasible for a nonprofit organization to take on.

#### **Development Agreements**

Lastly, these same four interviewees shared that LAUSD's development agreements presented several complications for the nonprofits working on these green schoolyard projects. According to LAUSD's current guidelines for third party greening projects, development agreements are required to do any work on LAUSD campuses (LAUSD 2023). Based on the experiences shared by these four interviewees, LAUSD's development agreements are written and structured for for-profit contractors who want to bid on LAUSD projects and receive LAUSD funds (Anonymous, personal communication, February 25, 2023). As a result, a lot of the language that is used in LAUSD's development agreement does not specifically apply to

nonprofit partners working on greening projects at LAUSD school sites. Furthermore, the development agreements required for Proposition 84 green schoolyard projects included language around prevailing wage (A. Millet, personal communication, March 6, 2023). Due to issues related to both the development agreement and the MOU, the implementing partner for Eagle Rock Elementary School and Victory Boulevard Elementary School had to seek legal counsel (B. Ashenmiller, personal communication, February 6, 2023). As a result of these procedural challenges imposed by LAUSD and Asset Management, nonprofit partners on two of LAUSD's eight Proposition 84 green schoolyard projects withdrew from the projects and returned their awards to the state. Combined, these two schools lost over \$1.68 million dollars in Proposition 84 funding and over \$500,000 in additional leveraged local funds (California Natural Resources Agency 2022). With these stakeholder's experiences in mind, LAUSD posed significant challenges for nonprofit organizations that served as implementing partners on these green schoolyard projects.

#### Theme 3: What Contributed to The Success of These Green Schoolyard Projects?

Through interviewing nine individuals across five different Proposition 84 green schoolyard projects and three different school districts, the most common factors that contributed to the success of a green schoolyard project includes **buy-in and support from school district staff and the involvement of non-profit organizations**. While these are not all of the factors discussed by interview participants, the roles and involvement of school districts and non-profit organizations are particularly relevant when investigating issues of procedural justice.

### **Buy-In and Support from School District Staff**

The most important factor that contributes to, and can ultimately decide, the success of a green schoolyard project is the degree to which the project has buy-in and support from its

school district. When comparing the experiences of green schoolyard projects that were supported by their school districts (i.e.: Washington Elementary School and Ben Franklin Magnet Elementary School) with the experiences of green schoolyard projects that experienced little to no support from the school district (i.e. Eagle Rock Elementary School, Victory Boulevard, and Saturn Elementary School), there is drastic difference in the presence of procedural barriers and injustices between these two groups. Even when projects received extensive support from a wide range of influential local and regional stakeholders, this did not significantly factor into whether a green schoolyard project was ultimately implemented (M.Patrick, personal communication, January 11,2023).

Washington Elementary School's Compton Creek Natural Park Project exemplifies the importance of a collaborative school district and the role of cross-sectional partnerships. Out of the eleven Proposition 84 green schoolyard projects in Los Angeles County, Compton Creek Natural Park is unique in that it has a joint use agreement between Compton Unified School District and Los Angeles Conservation Corps. As a result, this green schoolyard project expands park space access to both students at Washington Elementary School and the surrounding community.

Another key example of successful collaboration and partnership between the school district, a nonprofit partner, and the school's community is Ben Franklin Magnet Elementary School. Based on interviews with several project participants at this green schoolyard project, Glendale Unified School District, Ben Franklin Elementary Foundation (the school's foundation), and North East Trees worked closely with one another to implement the green schoolyard project despite budget constraints.

Based on these project examples and the lived experiences of stakeholders that were interviewed, this study argues that the most important factor in determining the success of a green schoolyard project is the degree to which the project has buy-in and support from its school district. See Appendix G for an overview of each green schoolyard project.

#### **Involvement of Non-Profits Partners**

Another factor that positively impacts and contributes to green schoolyard projects is the involvement of non-profit organizations as implementing partners or technical advisors. Based on interviews with participants on Proposition 84 green schoolyard projects, non-profit organizations play essential roles throughout project development and help alleviate capacity constraints experienced by school administrators. Furthermore, non-profit partners with technical expertise in landscape architecture help school communities less versed in school design to ensure that the design of the schoolyard project is practical and fits the needs of the school community (G. Ballteria, personal communication, February 3, 2023). At Ben Franklin Magnet Elementary School, for instance, North East Trees supported Ben Franklin Elementary Foundation (BFEF), the project's implementing partner, with technical aspects of the grant application, the actual implementation of the green schoolyard project, and provided technical expertise on tree care during O & M (G. Ballteria, personal communication, February 3, 2023).<sup>2</sup> From serving as the implementing partner on the grant application and navigating school district bureaucracies to supporting those responsible for operations and maintenance, non-profit partners play a critical role in advancing and actualizing the movement to green schools. When equity-oriented non-profits and community partners are involved throughout the project

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> North East Trees is "a community-based, non-profit that designs and builds parks, and creates green space and water conservation projects throughout Los Angeles" (North East Trees 2019).

development process of green schoolyard projects, the technical expertise non-profits provide can also support school communities in addressing these procedural barriers. Based on the benefits that exist when nonprofits are involved on green schoolyard projects, it is critical that LAUSD's actions and procedural barriers aimed at excluding non-profit partners are addressed. *Theme 4: Equity Considerations of Parent Involvement and Its Impact on Project Outcomes* 

While parent involvement played an influential role on several Proposition 84 green schoolyard projects, it is worth discussing how differences in parent involvement across these eleven projects contributed to different project outcomes. On one end, Eagle Rock Elementary School and Ben Franklin Magnet Elementary School represent projects that received a significant amount of support from parent volunteers and funding from their school's foundations. The impact of parent involvement on Eagle Rock Elementary School's project can be particularly seen by the role parents played in helping the project overcome procedural barriers from LAUSD (A. Millet, personal communication, March 6, 2023). Likewise, parents at Ben Franklin Magnet Elementary School play a critical role as they are responsible for the continued operations and maintenance of the schoolyard.

While school foundations and parent involvement positively support green schoolyard projects by providing additional funding and additional hands-on support that a school district may not be able to offer, it is important to recognize that this is not a universally replicable model due to socioeconomic barriers and income disparities. As exemplified by Saturn Elementary School and Victory Boulevard Elementary School, interviewees shared that parents at these schools were not able to as easily volunteer their time or donate money due to socioeconomic and language barriers (Anonymous, personal communication, March 6, 2023; M.Patrick, personal communication, January 11, 2023). When comparing the experiences and

outcomes of Saturn Elementary and Eagle Rock Elementary School's green schoolyard projects, two schools that experienced similar challenges with LAUSD, it is important to consider how the difference in parent involvement between these two schools may have influenced the final project outcomes. In discussing the existing disparity in parent involvement between these two green schoolyard projects, it is not to say that parents are at fault for not being involved on a green schoolyard project. Rather, this study argues that several institutional and procedural changes are needed to alleviate current procedural burdens so that the level of parent involvement at a green schoolyard project does not ultimately determine whether a project is successfully completed or not.

#### Theme 5: State Funding Processes and Potential Solutions

Based on this study's three interviews with individuals that oversee urban greening related grant programs at state agencies in California, there are several ways public agencies and grantors can help to alleviate and minimize procedural barriers from the top down. According to Walter Passermore, "when we're dealing with disadvantaged communities, they often don't have the full technical capacity of larger or more affluent cities... the government needs to fill some of these gaps" (personal communication, February 8, 2023). To fill these gaps, all three interviewees pointed to **technical assistance programs** and **reforming grant funding models** as concrete ways state agencies and grantors have key roles when it comes to advancing equity and creating more accessible avenues to accessing public funding.

### **Technical Assistance (TA)**

Based on these interviews and existing literature, technical assistance (TA) encompasses a wide range of activities that build the long-term capacity and autonomy of individuals, organizations, and their communities through relationship building and knowledge sharing (Kungu et al. 2020). In the context of accessing public funding and urban greening projects, interviewees described TA as focusing on either the grant application process, project development, or project implementation. During the grant application process, TA often includes but is not limited to support with grant writing, data analysis, mapping, and greenhouse gas emission quantification (Anonymous, personal communication, March 9, 2023). Comparatively, TA programs geared towards project implementation really vary from program to program. For CalFire's Urban and Community Forestry Grant Program, Walter Passermore described their technical assistance relating to more technical components that CalFire staff are experts on like forest management plans or conducting tree inventories (W. Passermore, personal communication, February 8, 2023). While one interviewee noted the benefit of one-on-one technical advisors in being able to cater to an organization's specific needs, all three interviewees shared that different models of TA offer different levels of support and that there is no one-size-fits-all solution to alleviate procedural barriers and building a community's capacity.

Russell 47

Through these interviews, it is apparent that technical assistance represents an important conduit to reducing structural, procedural, and administrative barriers during the grant application, planning, and implementation processes of a project for CBOs and non-profit organizations that have limited organizational capacity. At the same time, interviewees stressed that TA programs are only one part of the equation and additional efforts are needed to alleviate these barriers (E. Grassi, personal communication, February 10, 2023). As stated by one interviewee, "if we are only providing TA and capacity building, but we're having these really complex and difficult application processes for folks to go through, we are kind of both creating the problem and the solution for folks" (Anonymous, personal communication, March 9, 2023).

### **Grant Funding Model: Payment Model and Indirect Cost Rates**

In addition to robust technical assistance programs, all three interviewees described how

the way in which public agencies disperse grant funding can contribute to or alleviate procedural

and administrative barriers for grantees. Currently, a majority of publicly funded grant programs

utilize a reimbursement model to pay grant recipients; however, reimbursement models can

represent a significant financial barrier for small nonprofits and CBOs.

I think, to really note for the community-based organizations with the state, there's a real hindrance because the state doesn't do advance payments. So you have to have that money or you have to be working with a partner who's willing to front you the money. That can be really difficult" (E.Grassi, personal communication, February 10, 2023).

When grant programs only offer a reimbursement model for receiving payments, equity issues

are at play because small organizations with limited financial capacity are burdened with having

to front funds. At the same time, one interviewee shared that a caveat exists when grantors only

offer advanced payments.

"It's true that even in working with other agencies and some other programs that do offer advanced pay sometimes it ends up being more burdensome for grantees to set up this advanced pay model. This is because it means that they need to also be able to accommodate all those funds and that can be more complicated than the reimbursement process because documenting everything can be a little bit more complex. So, it really depends on organization to organization..." (Anonymous, personal communication, March 9, 2023).

Based on the pros and cons of reimbursement and advanced payment models, there is no one solution that will universally alleviate financial barriers to accessing public funding. For this reason, it is critical that public agencies and grantors offer flexibility for grantees where possible and try to accommodate the individual circumstances of tribes, small nonprofit organizations, and CBOs with limited capacity.

# **Policy Recommendations**

Although there is a growing amount of funding available for greening projects at schools across California, school communities and non-profit partners often encounter numerous

challenges when trying to access this funding and implement green schoolyard projects. Findings

from the interviews synthesized above, along with an analysis of relevant scholarship and

research studies highlight the need for policy change at both the school district and state level.

The recommendations described below aim to prevent and reduce procedural barriers related to

accessing public funding and implementing green schoolyard projects.

# LAUSD Specific Recommendations

# Table 7: Policy Recommendations for LAUSD

- 1. Adjust the language of development agreements and contracts to accommodate nonprofit organizations working on green schoolyard projects at LAUSD campuses.
- 2. Create a Facilities Services Oversight Committee to ensure that the Facilities Services Division of LAUSD is held accountable and remains transparent with its decision-making.
- 3. **Create a School Greening Oversight Committee** to oversee LAUSD's commitment to school greening and related decision-making processes.

# **Development Agreement and Contracts**

# Firstly, LAUSD should modify its contract and development agreements for its

**different audiences.** Currently, LAUSD utilizes a one-size-fits-all system for its legal and development contracts that is written solely for private contractors (i.e. construction firms). By creating separate development agreements for non-profit partners, this will represent a small but impactful change. Many of the individuals interviewed from LAUSD green schoolyard projects indicated that the current language utilized in LAUSD's development agreements is written for private contractors and not with non-profit partners in mind. Private contractors and non-profit partners have different financial intentions and legal considerations when working on these projects. As a result, it is difficult for non-profit partners to sign a development agreement that is

only written with private contractors in mind. If LAUSD wants to improve the quality and environment of its school sites, collaboration is key, and collaborating with LAUSD is difficult for non-profits when their circumstances are not considered in the legal paperwork they are required to sign. While this policy change is small, it will help future non-profits working on LAUSD green schoolyard projects from encountering the same frustrating and time-consuming procedural barrier that several Proposition 84 green schoolyard projects struggled to navigate.

#### Facilities Services Oversight Committee

While LAUSD currently has a Bond Oversight Committee, it is imperative that Jackie Goldberg, the President of LAUSD's Board of Education, establishes a Facilities Services Oversight Committee. At LAUSD, a Facilities Services Oversight Committee would be especially beneficial to ensure that the Facilities Services is held accountable and remains transparent with its decision-making. Facilities Services Oversight Committees are not unprecedented. In fact, Burbank Unified School District, Glendale Unified School District, Berkeley Unified School District, Oakland Unified School District, and several other urban school districts across California currently have facilities oversight or advisory committees to ensure accountability and oversight of their school district's facilities related decisions and policies. At Burbank School District, for instance,

The purpose of the [School Facilities Oversight Committee] is to represent the interest of the community, staff, students, and parents in the school renovation and new construction as well as to inform the public of the district's fiscal responsibility in the appropriation and expenditure of all funds for construction, modernization, and/or renovation of District facilities. (*Bond Oversight Committee Bylaws*).

In the case of LAUSD, an oversight committee dedicated to the Facilities Services Division can provide a check and balance to the Assets Management Department's power, settle disputes, and investigate the division's wrongdoings to prevent past abuses from repeating themselves. However, one common challenge that should be taken into consideration when creating oversight committees at LAUSD is the need to prevent individual interests from undermining school district-wide policies and decision-making processes.

#### School Greening Oversight Committee

Additionally, it is imperative that LAUSD creates an oversight committee dedicated to overseeing the school districts' commitment to school greening and related decisionmaking processes. In wake of LAUSD's recent commitment to greening 100 school campuses by 2035 and the rise in state funding for greening school campuses across California, this is an opportune time to establish an oversight committee to ensure that this commitment is implemented equitably and LAUSD is actively held accountable during the implementation of each project. Given the extensive challenges Proposition 84 green schoolyard projects faced due to the change in district leadership, it would be beneficial for a committee to handle disputes and hold the district accountable across administration changes. At Santa Cruz City School District, the purpose of their Green Schools Committee, which was created in 2015, is "to develop and recommend to the Board policies that meet State standards, lighten the district's environmental footprint and integrative environmental education and student participation in environmental initiatives using partnerships with environmental education and public and non-profit agencies" (Santa Cruz City School District 2022). SCCSD's Green Schools Committee is composed of a wide array of stakeholders that include community experts, parents, district staff, teachers, school board members, and students. At LAUSD, a school greening oversight committee would help to ensure public transparency and accountability as the school district plans and implements school greening projects and undergoes future changes in its administration.

#### LAUSD Structural Changes

Several organizational changes are needed within LAUSD to prevent history from repeating itself and hold LAUSD to its commitment to green its school campuses. In identifying the systems and processes that contributed to the challenges these green schoolyard projects encountered, LAUSD represents one institution that was overwhelmingly mentioned that contributed to these procedural barriers. While LAUSD has become more supportive of the green schoolyard movement in recent years and currently is pursuing greening initiatives with several non-profits as we speak, it is critical that current and future greening efforts in Los Angeles are aware of the historic adversarial role LAUSD has played in the past.

The concrete policy changes proposed above ultimately point to a larger systemic issue at LAUSD and similar large school districts: too many layers of bureaucracy and a lack of community input in administrative decisions. Based on interviews with individuals that faced extensive procedural barriers when working with LAUSD on Proposition 84-funded green schoolyard projects, the challenges individuals faced with LAUSD do not just reflect specific procedural flaws. Rather, these procedural flaws point to the need for a larger structural reform of LAUSD as an institution and the need for added systems of accountability and transparency to be set in place. If LAUSD were to change some of its legal processes to accommodate its nonprofit partners that are instrumental in the green schoolyard movement and institute additional oversight committees, LAUSD will be better positioned to work alongside its non-profit partners in pursuit of the same end goal: children having access to green space and its extensive benefits at school.

#### **Reforming How Non-Profits Access Public Funding**

Simultaneously, policy changes are needed to make state funding processes more equitable and accessible for small non-profit organizations and disadvantaged communities. Based on existing literature and the recommendations set forth by interview participants, there are several ways in which state agencies and grantors can better center equity in the grant application process. In particular, state agencies ought to simplify grant applications, offer more flexible funding options, and create more robust technical assistance programs.

#### Table 8: Policy Recommendations to Create More Equitable State Funding Processes

- 4. **Simplify the Grant Application Process**: remove unnecessary application questions and requirements.
- 5. **Provide Flexible Funding Options** including advance payment and flexible indirect cost rate policies.
- 6. **Offer More Robust Technical Assistance** including one-on-one technical advisors, peer-topeer learning spaces, and technical assistance during project implementation.

### Simplify the Grant Application Process

To begin with, it is critical that state agencies simplify grant applications by

**removing unnecessary requirements and application questions.** As revealed by this study's survey and interview results, completing a grant application is a time-consuming and resource-intensive process that requires technical expertise. Oftentimes, the burden of completing a grant application, especially for applications for state and federal funding, prevents disadvantaged communities and organizations with limited capacity (those that are most in need of funding) from being able to successfully access and benefit from these opportunities. By removing unnecessary application questions and requirements, grantors can help to ensure that more groups and communities are able to access these opportunities from the beginning.

#### Funding Models

Likewise, state agencies must offer more flexible funding options for non-profits and **CBOs including advance payment options and flexible indirect cost rates.** One way state agencies can better center equity and support under-resourced communities when developing grant programs is by offering flexibility around indirect cost rates. When state grantors establish limits on indirect costs, existing literature reveals that this policy leaves nonprofits with significant financial gaps to fill (Queenan and Bradach 2021). Based on existing literature on creating more equitable public funding models and the funding-related challenges raised by interview participants, it is essential that future comparable grant programs offer an advanced payment option rather than just reimbursement. For small non-profit organizations and CBOs, reimbursement models of grant funding create additional financial burdens and represent an additional administrative barrier to accessing critical public funding opportunities. According to Emi Wang, "Advanced payment enables grassroots and community-based groups to access critical funding opportunities, ensuring they do not continue to be left behind due to legacies of redlining and systemic racism" (S. of California 2022b). In comparison with a reimbursement funding model where grantees are required to have the cash flow to take on the costs associated with their grant activities, advanced pay models provide grantees with the funding upfront. While Governor Newsom signed AB 156 and AB 211 to create an advance payment model pilot program for six state grant programs in October of 2022, it is critical that more state agencies proactively adopt these equity solutions as well.

#### Create Robust Technical Assistance Programs

Lastly, grantors must create robust technical assistance programs that offer applicants targeted support and flexibility to further reduce procedural barriers. Technical

Russell 54

assistance programs are powerful tools for building an organization and community's capacity, creating more equitable grant application and policy implementation processes, as well as building trust between state agencies and local communities (Kungu et al. 2020). Depending on the scope and goals of a grant program, a state agency's approach to TA can range from focusing on capacity building, application assistance, and/or implementation assistance. The creation of more robust TA programs will help state agencies to have an avenue to hear and identify future issues of equity and access related to the grant application process. This is because TA programs also serve as opportunities for mutual learning that can help State agencies identify procedural barriers and injustices from individual grantees and their local communities. According to the Strategic Growth Council,

Application assistance TA may bring to light that certain communities face barriers to applying or competing for funding through a particular program...viewing TA as a one-way service provision rather than an opportunity for mutual learning and growth is a missed opportunity to improve State programs and policies and can ultimately slow the advancement of State goals (Kungu et al. 2020, 14).

In relation to the specific challenges survey and interview participants identified in this study, future grant programs focused on the implementation of green schoolyard projects, or green infrastructure projects more broadly, should offer grantees TA beyond the grant application process.

#### **Conclusion**

Green schoolyard projects yield multiple benefits enhancing children's socio-emotional wellbeing, building climate resilience, and creating healthier communities; however, the unique geopolitical landscape of Los Angeles County presents several challenges that complicate implementing and operating such projects. Overall, this study provided a broad overview of

procedural challenges project applicants experienced on green schoolyard projects that were funded by Proposition 84. Based on surveys and semi-structured interviews with project partners and involved project participants, Proposition 84 green schoolyard projects in LAUSD faced exponentially more procedural challenges than school projects located in other nearby school districts. In wake of this finding, it is important to note that this study has several limitations given its scope and size. Namely, this study was not able to interview anyone from LAUSD's Facilities Services Division due to LAUSD's External Review Board process. Similarly, this project faced challenges in successfully contacting and scheduling interviews with school staff, public agencies, and three non-profit organizations that served as project partners. In many cases, these challenges related to staff turnover limiting current institutional knowledge of these projects. Based on these limitations, future studies should endeavor to close this gap by allocating more than three months to interview project participants and dedicate more attention to interviewing school district staff. For these reasons, future research should look beyond Proposition 84-funded green schoolyard projects to understand the most critical barriers at play for schools in Los Angeles County and identify what the most prevalent barriers are at each school district in the region.

As emphasized throughout this study, the communities in need of green space in schools and environmental funding are often the communities with the most barriers stacked against them. In the case of Proposition 84 funding, the processes involved in completing a grant application and navigating the complex bureaucracies to implement these projects pose various accessibility and equity challenges. Based on the main barriers this study identified, it is essential that the movement to green school campuses in LA County is not siloed. Moreover, continued conversation and widespread resource sharing is needed to advance school greening projects and

help project partners on the ground to successfully leverage public funding and successfully implement green schoolyard projects with multiple benefits. As momentum continues to build on the ground, procedural and structural reforms are simultaneously needed at the state and federal level to ensure that environmental justice communities are able to access, inform, and ultimately benefit from public investments to green schoolyards

# Appendix A: Overview of Proposition 84 Grant Programs



# Appendix B: Tables of Green Schoolyard Projects

Table 9: Green School Yard Projects							
Project Name	School District	Grant Program	Project Timeline & Status	Grant Application	Implementation	O & M	
Eagle Rock Elementary School	LAUSD	SGC Urban Greening Program	Completed	LABT, parents	Los Angeles Beautification Team (LABT), Studio- MLA	LAUSD	
Victory Boulevard Elementary School	LAUSD	SGC Urban Greening Program	Completed	LABT Hollywood Beautification	Los Angeles Beautification Team (LABT)	LAUSD with LABT's support	
Nevin Avenue Elementary School	LAUSD	Statewide Park Program	Vacant lot was purchased and necessary environmental mediation was completed. Community School Park is now under construction.	City of Los Angeles, Recreation & Parks,	City of Los Angeles, Recreation & Parks	LAUSD	
Hillcrest Drive Elementary School	LAUSD	SGC Urban Greening Program	Never Implemented	LACC	n/a	n/a	
Washington Elementary School	CUSD	Coastal Conservancy Program	Completed	MRCA	LACC; MIGcom	LACC	
Saturn Elementary School	LAUSD	SGC Urban Greening Program	Never Implemented	Los Angeles Conservation Corps; Rings of Saturn;	n/a	n/a	
Walnut Park Elementary School	LAUSD	SGC Urban Greening Program	Completed	Los Angeles County Department of Public Works (DPW)	Los Angeles County DW	LAUSD	
Wilshire Park Elementary School	LAUSD	SGC Urban Greening Program	Completed	Koreatown Youth & Community Center (KYCC)	?	LAUSD	

						Russell 60
Ben Franklin Magnet Elementary School	GUSD	SGC Urban Greening Program	Completed	Benjamin Franklin Elementary Foundation; NorthEast	NorthEast Trees	Benjamin Franklin Elementary Foundation: paid plant caretakers and parent volunteers
Torrance Elementary School	TUSD	Urban Forestry Program (CalFire)	Completed	Unknown	Unknown	Unknown
San Fernando Sr. High School	LAUSD	Urban Forestry Program (CalFire)	Completed?	Tree People	Tree People, Students, and Teachers	Students

# **Appendix C: Additional Interview Quotes**

### Table 10: Selected Statements Describing Asset Management Department

"He dragged me around in meetings constantly and wasted my time. We had three lawyers. I mean, it was quite absurd. He was trying to wear us down and two other nonprofits left"

"He was disrespectful. He was abusive. He lied. This all had to be tolerated, and it was a very, very difficult situation and very hard on us. We spent for years of our time trying to make something happen, you know, and you don't get reimbursed for that."

"...the people who stopped us and hurt us and have been somewhat pushed us, they've been marginalized, but they're still there. They have not been removed. They still cause harm. And that is what is most disturbing."

"That was the first thing I was told when I met this guy. When I said 'the principals invited us,' he said 'This is our property. And the principals and the parents have no business, no business saying anything.' [LAUSD] is a business and it needs to change, but it's so big I don't see how it's going to change. Even with a good superintendent and a good school board, it's going to be very hard to change."

# **Appendix E: Survey Questions**

#### **General Questions About Individual Involvement**

- 1. Before commencing with the survey, are you 18 years or older?
  - a.
- 2. Which green schoolyard project did you work on?
  - a. Fill-in response.
- 3. Please list the years you were involved working on this green schoolyard project.
- 4. At the time of your involvement on this project, what was your position? (Please select all that apply).
  - a. Parent Volunteer
  - b. Teacher
  - c. School Administrator
  - d. Community Member
  - e. Non-Profit Partner
  - f. Consultant
  - g. Other: \_\_\_\_
- 5. How did you get involved with this green schoolyard project?

### **Application Related Questions**

6. Were you involved in the grant application process for this green schoolyard project? If so, what did your involvement consist of? Select all that apply.

- a. Served as Principal Investigator of the grant
- b. Worked on the project's budget and project cost summary
- c. Worked on the landscape design of the green schoolyard
- d. Coordinated and participated in the site visit with the Strategic Growth Council
- e. Participated in the interview portion of the grant application
- f. Worked on project summary statement and project questions responses
- g. Worked on permitting, CEQA, and/or operations and maintenance-related paperwork
- h. Collected letters of support and collaboration letters
- i. Other: (fill-in)
- Approximately, how many individuals worked with you on the grant application?
   a. FILL IN RESPONSE: \_\_\_\_\_\_
- 8. Approximately, how many hours did it take you and your team to complete the SGC Urban Greening grant application?
- 9. Please rate your team's level of experience with grant writing and apply for grant funding.
  - a. Rate on a scale from 1 (no experience) to 10 (highly experienced)
- 10. Please rate the involvement of the school site's PTA/Parent Associations in the application process of this green schoolyard project.
  - a. Rate on a scale from 1 (no involvement) to 10 (highly involved)
- 11. How would you describe the level of communication and level of inclusiveness of those coordinating the green schoolyard project?
- 12. Please rate the involvement of external parties (non-profits, consultants, etc.) in the application process of this green schoolyard project.
  - a. Rate on a scale from 1 (no involvement) to 10 (highly involved)
- 13. Please rate the involvement of community members in the application process of this green schoolyard project.
  - a. Rate on a scale from 1 (no involvement) to 10 (highly involved)
- 14. What influenced you to leave this rating? Please elaborate on your perceptions and understanding of the involvement of community members in the application process of his green schoolyard project.

# **Implementation Related Questions**

- 15. Please rate the involvement of the school site's PTA/Parent Associations in the implementation process of this green schoolyard project.
  - a. Rate on a scale from 1 (no involvement) to 10 (highly involved)

- 16. Please rate the involvement of external parties (non-profits, consultants, etc.) in the implementation process of this green schoolyard project.
  - a. Rate on a scale from 1 (no involvement) to 10 (highly involved)
- 17. Please rate the involvement of community members in the implementation process of this green schoolyard project.
  - a. Rate on a scale from 1 (no involvement) to 10 (highly involved)

# **Final Questions**

- 18. Please list any colleagues and partners that worked on this green schoolyard project that you think should be contacted for this study.
- 19. Would you be willing to participate in a 20 to 30-minute follow-up virtual interview?
  - a. Yes
  - b. No
- 20. If so, please provide your email address or phone number below to be contacted for a follow-up interview.

# **Appendix F: Interview Questions**

# For Grant Administrative Staff:

- 1. What position do you hold at the Strategic Growth Council?
- 2. Please describe your involvement in the application review processes for the SGC's Urban Greening Grant Program.
- 3. Please describe the SGC's process of selecting project applicants to receive funding.
- 4. Who is involved in this decision-making process?
- 5. What metrics and scoring criteria does the Strategic Growth Council use when assessing project applicants that applied for funding Proposition 84's Urban Greening Grant Program?
- 6. The Urban Greening grant application had 20 different required application components. Did the SGC provide technical assistance and/or any resources to assist project applicants with limited organizational capacity?
- 7. How does the SGC consider issues of equity in its application processes?
- 8. During your time at the SGC, what kinds of equity challenges have you seen encountered by project applicants?
- **9**. Based on the applications that the SGC has reviewed related to Proposition 84, to what extent do you think procedural hurdles limit the number and kind of project applicants submitted?
- 10. The Urban Greening Grant application process included a site visit component. What is the purpose of the site visit and what does the SGC assess during these visits?

**For Survey Respondents:** I will use this time to ask follow-up questions based on the respondents' answers to the survey.

- 1. Based on your survey responses, you indicate that the school's PTA was highly involved in the application process for this green schoolyard project. What did their involvement look like and what effects did this have on the final outcomes of the green schoolyard project?
- 2. What challenges did you and your colleagues face during the application process?

- **3**. Based on your survey responses, you indicated that your school site had limited organizational capacity when applying for the Urban Greening grant application. What aspects of the SGC's application process did you find to be the most challenging and time-consuming?
- 4. Please describe the implementation process of this school greening project. Once the school site received the grant funding, what kind of monitoring, reporting, and environmental compliance requirements were expected of you?
- 5. If your school site received technical assistance or support from external parties (consultants, non-profit partners), how did their involvement alleviate any capacity limitations? What did their technical assistance involve?
- 6. Since receiving funding and implementing the green schoolyard project, did your site receive adequate funds for operations and maintenance? If not, please elaborate.
- 7. Since adding a green schoolyard to your school site, what changes have you seen amongst your student body and greater community?
- 8. Is there anything else you'd like to share with me about the process or final result?

# Appendix G: Profiles of Green Schoolyard Projects

• Eagle Rock Elementary School

**About the Project:** Eagle Rock Elementary School's green schoolyard project was overseen and implemented by the Los Angeles Beautification Team with support and collaboration from Studio MLA and a committed group of parent volunteers. Through Proposition 84 funding, Eagle Rock Elementary School was able to replace a large portion of its asphalt play area with permeable surfaces, bioswales, and native landscaping with shade trees. A more in-depth overview of the project can be found <u>here.</u>

• Victory Boulevard Elementary School

**About the Project:** Victory Boulevard Elementary School's greening project was overseen and implemented by the Los Angeles Beautification Team. With Proposition 84 funding, the green schoolyard project was able to transform 2,000 square feet of asphalt schoolyard into a sustainable outdoor living classroom and reading garden. A video of the project can be found <u>here</u>.

### • Saturn Elementary School

About the Project: The Saturn Elementary Community School Park project was never implemented using Proposition 84 funding due to extensive procedural barriers created by LAUSD. The implementing partner for the project was the Rings of Saturn, a non-profit organization created by local community residents dedicated to supporting the school and adding green space in their community through this urban greening project. In wake of the barriers created by LAUSD and years of delays in project implementation, residents mobilized and created a Change.org petition to convince LAUSD's then Superintendent George McKenna to break ground on the project ("Supporter Comments Change.Org"). The petition received 200 signatures and 66 comments (see Table 11 below). LAUSD's inaction is particularly exemplified in a ten-year long email chain that was provided to this study with the consent of a former Saturn Elementary School parent and neighborhood council member. The email chain between Saturn Elementary School parents and LAUSD's Assets Management Department documents a pattern of vague explanations to community stakeholders about the lack of progress on Saturn Elementary School's green schoolyard project (Anonymous, personal communication, March 7, 2023). Despite community stakeholders organizing and actively pressuring LAUSD, Saturn Elementary School never implemented its Proposition 84 green schoolyard project in part due to the extensive procedural burdens that the project's implementing partner had to endure and LAUSD's lack of support. The email chain also reveals several discrepancies in the reported status of Saturn Elementary School's green schoolyard project. Assets Management's most recent correspondence in the email chain reveals that "the greening project was completed last year in 2022" (LAUSD Staff, personal communication, March 6, 2023). However, three interviewees from this study shared that Saturn Elementary School had lost its Proposition 84 funding due to the implementing partner pulling out of the project due to LAUSD's extensive procedural challenges. As a result, confusion remains around the status of Saturn Elementary School's school greening project and whether it was funded through its original Proposition 84 award.

# Table 11: Comments from Saturn ES Change.org Petition

"We have so many people in our community that would benefit from this. Let's get it done!"

"This is my neighborhood and I have three little boys - ages 2, 4, 6 who need this!"

"This concrete jungle needs green space."

"This is in my neighborhood and all of our schools deserve a quality playground with green space!"

"We need a park in our neighborhood!!"

"Families need safe places for children to play and enjoy the environment to be healthy."

"Children need green space to play in and trees clean pollution from the air. Saturn Elementary is almost all asphalt and is in a neighborhood lacking park areas to play. They have been working on this grant for years! It is needed and they deserve it."

"This was my home school and I moved away because of the grounds, and the lack of green space around there. This would make such an immense difference for the kids and the neighborhood."

"This is money that has already been awarded! Let's not let it be squandered, these students and this community desperately need green spaces."

"These community park projects are important to our communities and our schools. Kids need green space to play and learn, and there is far too little of it in our neighborhood. The community needs projects like this that help make the school a valued part of the community and draw their support."

# • Nevin Avenue Elementary School

**About the Project:** The Nevin Avenue Elementary School Park has been led and implemented by the City of Los Angeles Recreations and Parks (RAP) Department. Proposition 84 funding for this project went towards acquiring and remediating a 0.26 acre vacant lot adjacent to the school campus. According to preliminary designs of the school park project, this green schoolyard project will construct a new entry plaza, a picnic area, a children's playground, fitness zone, botanical learning garden, walking trains, an interactive land and water demonstration garden, and an indoor/outdoor learning/community center. According to current documents published by City of LA RAP, Nevin Avenue's green schoolyard project has faced considerable environmental regulatory and mitigation challenges related to asphalt removal. This is because the vacant lot was previously a plating facility causing the soil and ground to be severely contaminated with metals including cyanide (Board of Recreation and Park Commissioners, 2022).

# • Hillcrest Drive Elementary School

**About the Project:** Hillcrest Drive Elementary School's green schoolyard project was overseen by the Los Angeles Conservation Corps. Unfortunately, this green schoolyard project was never implemented due to barriers and challenges created by LAUSD. As a result, this project lost \$1.22 million in funding that was supposed to replace a large area of asphalt with low maintenance grasses, gardens, and stormwater capture features along with community accessibility (California Natural Resources Agency 2022).

# • Washington Elementary School

**About the project:** The Compton Creek Natural Park at George Washington Elementary School changed an abandoned, muddy field into a three-acre restored park that includes a walking path,

exercise equipment, and natural habitat for native plants and animals. It also includes an underground cistern with a 127,000-gallon capacity that will capture rainwater that can be used to irrigate the park. While Washington Elementary School's project did face delays during implementation, it is important to note these delays were not because of pushback from or procedural barriers created by Compton Unified School District (CUSD) (L. Jennings, personal communication, February 6, 2023). Photos of the project design have been attached below.





Image courtesy of MigCOM

# • Walnut Park Elementary School

**About the project:** The Walnut Park Elementary School Greening project was overseen by the LA County Department of Public Works. On August 17, 2010, LA County PW secured Urban Greening grants from theState Natural Resources Agency for the project. The project constructed a community garden, outdoor smart garden learning center, walking path, bioswales, and planted trees and drought-tolerant landscaping around the premises of the school.

# • San Fernando Sr. High School

**About the Project:** At San Fernando Sr. High School, Tree People applied for and implemented a Campus Forestry Project that total \$7,500. Based on email correspondence with a science teacher at San Fernando Sr. High School that was involved in the project planted several dozen trees on the school grounds with help from student and teacher volunteers. (Anonymous, individual correspondence, February 8, 2023).

# • Wilshire Park Elementary School

**About the Project:** According to the KYCC, "The project involved removing over 4,000 square feet of asphalt and many perennials that required extensive watering. The new garden includes 23 native shade trees and 220 shrubs, flowers, and grasses. A dry riverbed and catchment basins were added for rainwater capture. Combined, these elements will reduce the urban heat island effect, improve air and water quality, and conserve water and energy resources" (KYCC 2017). *Image courtesy of KYCC* 



# • Torrance Elementary School

**About the Project:** At Torrance Elementary School, Proposition 84 funding reportedly contributed to an extensive campus tree planting project. However, email correspondence with the Director of Facilities at Torrance Unified School District reveals his department has no recollection of the project having occurred.

# • Ben Franklin Magnet Elementary School

**About the project:** Ben Franklin Magnet Elementary School's greening project was implemented by the Ben Franklin Elementary Foundation with help from nonprofit partner North

East Trees. Ben Franklin Magnet Elementary School's green schoolyard project removed 45,000 square feet of asphalt and transformed it into a meadow.play area with vegetated bioswales and rain gardens. Through Proposition 84 funding, this project also expanded the school's existing edible garden, added drought resistant trees, and added lots of native plants. Attached below are before and after photos courtesy of George Ballteria from North East Trees.



# Works Cited

- Arnold, Craig Anthony. 2021. "Resilience Justice and Community-Based Green and Blue Infrastructure." William and Mary Environmental Law and Policy Review 45 (3): 74.
- Barboza, Tony. 2022. "L.A.'s Asphalt-Covered Schoolyards Are an Environmental Injustice." Los Angeles Times. March 27, 2022. https://www.latimes.com/opinion/story/2022-03-27/green-schoolyards-lausd-environmental-injustice.
- Barclay, Nicole. 2016. "The Role of Community Participation for Green Stormwater Infrastructure Development." *Clemson University All Dissertations*, August, 142.
- Bell, Derek, and Jayne Carrick. 2017. "Procedural Environmental Justice." In *The Routledge Handbook of Environmental Justice*, by Ryan Holifield, Jayajit Chakraborty, and Gordon Walker, 101–11. Milton, UNITED KINGDOM: Taylor & Francis Group.
  - http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/oxy/detail.action?docID=5046892.
- Bikomeye, Jean C., Joanna Balza, and Kirsten M. Beyer. 2021. "The Impact of Schoolyard Greening on Children's Physical Activity and Socioemotional Health: A Systematic Review of Experimental Studies." *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 18 (2): 535. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18020535.
- Bohnert, Amy M., Laura M. Nicholson, Laurel Mertz, Carolyn R. Bates, and Dana E. Gerstein. 2022.
  "Green Schoolyard Renovations in Low-Income Urban Neighborhoods: Benefits to Students, Schools, and the Surrounding Community." *American Journal of Community Psychology* 69 (3– 4): 463–73. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajcp.12559.
- "Bond Oversight Committee Bylaws." n.d. Accessed March 12, 2023. https://www.burbankusd.org/cms/lib/CA50000426/Centricity/domain/149/sfoc/Bond%20Oversig ht%20Committee%20Bylaws%20-%20Adopted%208.20.2020.pdf.
- Bowen, Glenn. 2009. "Document Analysis as a Qualitative Research Method." *Qualitative Research Journal* 9 (August): 27–40. https://doi.org/10.3316/QRJ0902027.
- Byrne, Jason. 2017. "Urban Parks, Gardens, and Greensace." In *The Routledge Handbook of Environmental Justice*, by Ryan Holifield, Jayajit Chakraborty, and Gordon Walker, 437–48. Milton, UNITED KINGDOM: Taylor & Francis Group. http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/oxy/detail.action?docID=5046892.
- "CAL FIRE Urban and Community Forestry Grant Program." 2022. California Grants Portal. 2022. https://www.grants.ca.gov/grants/cal-fire-urban-and-community-forestry-grant-program/.
- California, California State Parks, State of. 2022. "Statewide Park Development and Community Revitalization Program." CA State Parks. 2022. https://www.parks.ca.gov/.
- California Natural Resources Agency. 2006. "Proposition 84 Text." Bond Accountability. 2006. https://bondaccountability.resources.ca.gov/Prop84Text.aspx.
  - ——. 2022. "Proposition 84." Bond Accountability. 2022.
  - https://bondaccountability.resources.ca.gov/p84.aspx.
- California Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessments. 2022. "About CalEnviroScreen." OEHHA. 2022. https://oehha.ca.gov/calenviroscreen/about-calenviroscreen.
- California, State of. 2022a. "Urban Greening Grant (UGG) Program Strategic Growth Council." 2022. https://sgc.ca.gov/programs/prop84/ugg.html.
  - ------. 2022b. "Press Release: Governor Signs Advanced Pay Pilot Legislation to Support Equitable Access to State Funding Strategic Growth Council." October 11, 2022.
https://sgc.ca.gov/news/2022/10-11.html.

- —. n.d. "About Us Strategic Growth Council." Accessed November 30, 2022. https://sgc.ca.gov/about/.
- Carter, Vanessa, Manuel Pastor, and Madeline Wander. 2018. "Measures Matter:Ensuring Equitable Implementation of Los Angeles County Measures M&A." USC Dornsife Program for Environmental and Regional Equity.

 $https://dornsife.usc.edu/assets/sites/242/docs/M\_A\_Final\_WebVersion\_reduced.pdf.$ 

- Children and Nature Network. 2021. *Benefits of Green Schoolyards*. Image. https://eadn-wc04-796033.nxedge.io/wp-content/uploads/CNN20\_benefits-wheel\_20-9-13.pdf.
- Christensen, Jon. 2016. "Environmental Bonds Should Equitably Benefit All Communities: Looking Forward Based on an Analysis of Prop 84," 4.
- Davies, Ian, Jon Christensen, and Peter Kareiva. 2019. "Assessing the Flow to Low-Income Urban Areas of Conservation and Environmental Funds Approved by California's Proposition 84." *PLOS ONE* 14 (February): e0211925. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0211925.
- Dijk-Wesselius, J.E. van, J. Maas, D. Hovinga, M. van Vugt, and A.E. van den Berg. 2018. "The Impact of Greening Schoolyards on the Appreciation, and Physical, Cognitive and Social-Emotional Well-Being of Schoolchildren: A Prospective Intervention Study." *Landscape and Urban Planning* 180: 15–26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2018.08.003.
- EdSource. 2022. "Los Angeles County Summary." EdData. 2022. http://www.ed-data.org/county/Los-Angeles.
- Fitzgerald, Joan. 2022. "Transitioning From Urban Climate Action to Climate Equity." *Journal of the American Planning Association* 88 (4): 508–23. https://doi.org/10.1080/01944363.2021.2013301.
- Flax, Leah, Renet Korthals Altes, Roland Kopers, and Brett Mons. 2020. "Greening Schoolyards An Urban Resilience Perspective | Elsevier Enhanced Reader." *Cities* 106 (102890): 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cities.2020.102890.
- Georgetown Climate Center. 2020. "Equitable Adaptation Legal & Policy Toolkit." Georgetown Climate Center. 2020. https://www.georgetownclimate.org/adaptation/toolkits/equitable-adaptation-toolkit/procedural-equity.html.
- Hughes-McLure, Sarah. 2022. "Follow the Money." *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space* 54 (7): 1299–1322. https://doi.org/10.1177/0308518X221103267.
- Jansson, Märit, Fredrika Mårtensson, and Allan Gunnarsson. 2018. "The Meaning of Participation in School Ground Greening: A Study from Project to Everyday Setting." *Landscape Research* 43 (1): 163–79. https://doi.org/10.1080/01426397.2017.1306623.
- Kungu, Cathy, Paul McDougall, Sohab Mehmood, Thea Rittenhouse, Malinda Dumisani, Ambreen Afshan, Ilonka Zlatar, et al. 2020. "Technical Assistance Guidelines for State Agencies."
- KYCC. 2017. "Wilshire Park Elementary School Native Habitat Garden." Koreatown Youth + Community Center. May 24, 2017. https://www.kyccla.org/press-release/kycc-wilshire-park-esbuild-native-habitat-garden/.
- LAUSD. 2023. "Third-Party Greening Projects: Partner's Guide to Working with LAUSD on the CalFire Grant." LAUSD.
- Leech, Beth L. 2002. "Asking Questions: Techniques for Semistructured Interviews." *PS: Political Science & Politics* 35 (4): 665–68. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1049096502001129.
- Low, Setha. 2013. "Public Space and Diversity: Distributive, Procedural and Interactional Justice for Parks." In , 315–30. Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315613390-33.
- Mandarano, Lynn, and Mahbubur Meenar. 2017. "Equitable Distribution of Green Stormwater Infrastructure: A Capacity-Based Framework for Implementation in Disadvantaged Communities." *Local Environment* 22 (11): 1338–57. https://doi.org/10.1080/13549839.2017.1345878.
- Meerow, Sara, Pani Pajouhesh, and Thaddeus R. Miller. 2019. "Social Equity in Urban Resilience

Planning." Local Environment 24 (9): 793-808.

Millet, Amanda. 2023. "Chronology Eagle Rock Elementary School Proposition 84 Project."

- Moreno, April, John Tangenberg, Brian Hilton, and June Hilton. 2015. "IJGI | Free Full-Text | An Environmental Assessment of School Shade Tree Canopy and Implications for Sun Safety Policies: The Los Angeles Unified School District | HTML" 4 (2): 607–25.
- Nardone Anthony, Rudolph Kara E., Morello-Frosch Rachel, and Casey Joan A. 2021. "Redlines and Greenspace: The Relationship between Historical Redlining and 2010 Greenspace across the United States." *Environmental Health Perspectives* 129 (1): 017006. https://doi.org/10.1289/EHP7495.
- North East Trees. 2019. "About Us." North East Trees. March 11, 2019. https://www.northeasttrees.org.

"Proposition 84 Project Keyword Search." 2023. 2023.

https://bondaccountability.resources.ca.gov/ProjectSearch.aspx?Prop=4.

Queenan, Jerry Eckhart, and Jeff Bradach. 2021. "Accelerating the Movement Toward Funding Practices That Strengthen Nonprofits." In *Funding Performance: How Great Donors Invest in Grant Success*. Morino Institute. https://www.leapambassadors.org/wpcontent/uploads/2021/07/Funding-Perf-Monograph-1-27-21-2.pdf.

Raney, Marcella A., Colette F. Hendry, and Samantha A. Yee. 2019. "Physical Activity and Social Behaviors of Urban Children in Green Playgrounds." *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* 56 (4): 522–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2018.11.004.

- Rigolon, Alessandro, and Stephen Gibson. 2021. "The Role of Non-Governmental Organizations in Achieving Environmental Justice for Green and Blue Spaces." *Landscape and Urban Planning* 205 (January): 103970. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2020.103970.
- Rivera, MD. 2018. "Paying for Financial Expertise: Privatization Policies and Shifting State Responsibilities in the School Facilities Industry." *JOURNAL OF EDUCATION POLICY* 33 (5): 704–37. https://doi.org/10.1080/02680939.2018.1442027.
- Ruano-Chamorro, Cristina, Georgina G. Gurney, and Joshua E. Cinner. 2022. "Advancing Procedural Justice in Conservation." *Conservation Letters* 15 (3): e12861. https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12861.
- Sammons, Jeremy. 2021. "Community Schoolyards<sup>TM</sup> Projects." *Trust for Public Land* (blog). 2021. https://www.tpl.org/community-schoolyards-report-2021.
- Santa Cruz City School District. 2022. "Green Schools Annual Report." https://cdnsm5ss8.sharpschool.com/UserFiles/Servers/Server\_222705/File/Community/Green%20Schools/Gree n%20Schools%20Annual%20Report%2021-22.pdf.
- "Schools and Stormwater." 2022. Symposium, Zoom, May 19. https://www.watershedhealth.org/singlepost/event-spotlight-schools-stormwater-symposium-2.
- SF Water Power Sewer, dir. 2017. *Living Schoolyards as Stormwater Infrastructure: Presentation 1.* https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=sXILu\_avxaY.
- Skinner-Thompson, Jonathan. 2022. "Procedural Environmental Justice." WASHINGTON LAW REVIEW 97: 61.
- Stevenson, KT, R Moore, N Cosco, MF Floyd, W Sullivan, L Brink, D Gerstein, C Jordan, and J Zaplatosch. 2020. "A National Research Agenda Supporting Green Schoolyard Development and Equitable Access to Nature." *ELEMENTA-SCIENCE OF THE ANTHROPOCENE* 8 (1). https://doi.org/10.1525/elementa.406.
- "Supporter Comments · Break Ground for Saturn Elementary School Urban Greening Project (Saturn's Community Park) · Change.Org." n.d. Change.Org. Accessed March 4, 2023. https://www.change.org/p/george-mckenna-lausd-break-ground-for-saturn-elementary-school-urban-greening-project-saturn-s-community-park/c.
- Thomas, David R. 2006. "A General Inductive Approach for Analyzing Qualitative Evaluation Data." *American Journal of Evaluation* 27 (2): 237–46. https://doi.org/10.1177/1098214005283748.

Russell 74

"Urban Forestry Program (CalFire)." 2022. 2022.

http://bondaccountability.resources.ca.gov/Program.aspx?ProgramPK=52&Program=Urban%20F orestry%20Program%20(CalFire)&PropositionPK=4.

- US EPA, OAR. 2019. "Environmental Justice Primer for Ports: Defining Environmental Justice." Overviews and Factsheets. July 31, 2019. https://www.epa.gov/community-portcollaboration/environmental-justice-primer-ports-defining-environmental-justice.
- US EPA, OP. 2014. "Environmental Justice." Collections and Lists. November 3, 2014. https://www.epa.gov/environmentaljustice.
- Vincent, Jeffrey M. 2006. "Public Schools as Public Infrastructure Roles for Planning Researchers." JOURNAL OF PLANNING EDUCATION AND RESEARCH 25 (4): 433–37. https://doi.org/10.1177/0739456X06288092.
- Wang, Tiffany. 2021. "#OurWaterOurVoice Toward Equitable Implementation of Los Angeles' County's Safe Clean Water Program." Los Angeles, California: SCOPE. https://drive.google.com/file/d/1yrqb3LKY3bCWqx8iScd2Jp2KbvlbZcP/view?usp=embed\_facebook.
- Wolch, Jennifer, John P. Wilson, and Jed Fehrenbach. 2005. "Parks and Park Funding in Los Angeles: An Equity-Mapping Analysis." URBAN GEOGRAPHY 26 (1): 4–35. https://doi.org/10.2747/0272-3638.26.1.4.
- Zhang, ZZ, KL Martin, KT Stevenson, and Y Yao. 2022. "Equally Green? Understanding the Distribution of Urban Green Infrastructure across Student Demographics in Four Public School Districts in North Carolina, USA." URBAN FORESTRY & URBAN GREENING 67 (January). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2021.127434.